

Transforming the Culture of Power

An Examination of Gender-Based Violence in the United States

By Jocelyn Frye, Shilpa Phadke, Robin Bleiweis, Maggie Jo Buchanan, Danielle Corley, and Osub Ahmed October 2019

with Rebecca Cokley, Laura Durso, and Chelsea Parsons



Transforming the Culture of Power

An Examination of Gender-Based Violence in the United States

By Jocelyn Frye, Shilpa Phadke, Robin Bleiweis, Maggie Jo Buchanan, Danielle Corley, and Osub Ahmed October 2019

with Rebecca Cokley, Laura Durso, and Chelsea Parsons

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 6 Overview of GBV
- 28 Working toward solutions
- 35 Moving forward and going further
- 44 Conclusion
- 45 Acknowledgements
- 45 About the authors
- 48 Appendix: Resource page
- **57 Endnotes**

Introduction and summary

Authors' note: CAP uses "Black" and "African American" interchangeably throughout many of our products. We chose to capitalize "Black" in order to reflect that we are discussing a group of people and to be consistent with the capitalization of "African American."

"The power belongs to the person who is right. The power is the truth, and sooner or later, the truth will come to light." - Maricruz Ladino, farmworker and survivor of GBV

In 2006, Maricruz Ladino, a farmworker at a California lettuce-packing plant, was repeatedly harassed by her supervisor. She rebuffed his lewd requests and comments, but he was unrelenting. Eventually, as they were heading back from a day's work in the fields, he took her to another location and raped her. She was afraid to come forward, but after several months, she finally mustered the courage to complain about what had happened. Instead of taking action against her supervisor, her employer fired her. She later filed a civil suit against the company and, in 2010, the company agreed to a settlement. When reflecting on her traumatic experience several years later, Ladino would explain how she found the courage to come forward, saying, "I have daughters, I have sisters. And I have to stop this from happening to them, too. That's what gave me strength to speak out."²

The prevalence of gender-based violence (GBV) in the United States has become the focus of a national conversation. Whether it is the meteoric rise and resilience of the #MeToo movement, originally launched by activist Tarana Burke more than a decade ago; a seemingly endless list of public figures involved in allegations of sexual misconduct; a U.S. Supreme Court nomination fight made contentious in part by sexual assault allegations; President Donald Trump's dismissive attacks on survivors' stories and more than two dozen women alleging his own misconduct over decades; or Trump administration policies that increasingly degrade, disparage, and dehumanize women and gender minorities, all have elevated the discussion about how well GBV claims are handled and what responses are needed to combat it.³

In the wake of this attention, people from across the country have stood up and spoken out. They have told their personal stories and made clear that a status quo that tolerates sexual misconduct is unacceptable and must change. Many policymakers have been quick to profess support for survivors and reject all forms of GBV,

from sexual harassment to sexual assault and more, yet concrete legislative action to address these issues has been slow in coming. Even when policymakers do engage, they often focus on piecemeal measures as a quick fix rather than a more holistic response to address the full range of underlying problems. Lost in the discussion are the interwoven issues that collectively perpetuate GBV—particularly the systemic biases around race, sex, ethnicity, gender identity, sexual orientation, religion, national origin, and disability that shape survivors' diverse experiences. Overly narrow views and definitions around sex and gender identity that leave out women of color and gender minorities risk ignoring critical aspects of the problem and perpetuating a broader public narrative that elevates some groups over others and leaves out some survivors altogether. Furthermore, too little attention has focused on the connections between GBV and other abusive or violent behaviors, such as research showing high rates of domestic violence and misogynistic attacks among perpetrators of mass shootings. Dissecting how all of these issues relate to each other is crucial and long overdue.

This report demonstrates the breadth and depth of GBV across many different issue landscapes and the importance of pursuing comprehensive strategies to tackle GBV's lifelong effects. It begins with an overview of GBV in the United States, examining its effects throughout an individual's life cycle, across different types of relationships, and in different settings such as college campuses and workplaces. The report then explores the importance of government involvement in reducing GBV, highlighting potential action steps and key federal laws and areas where more protections are needed. It ties these pieces together with more than 25 recommendations, including the proposed creation of a significant new federal initiative that would convene across public and private sectors in order to provide a road map for far-reaching, future progress. These recommendations are intended to help catalyze a long-term solution to finally bring an end to GBV and its effects by demanding a bold government response to address the full range of systemic, cultural, and public policy issues fueling different forms of sexual misconduct. The authors' goal is not only to elevate the problems associated with GBV and potential solutions, but also to help dismantle a culture of power—in personal relationships, workplaces, schools, legal and policy infrastructures, and other institutional settings—that for too long has protected a status quo that shields misconduct from scrutiny and allows GBV to thrive.

At the outset, the authors determined that it is important to define some of the key terms used in this report for context and clarity. The term "gender-based violence" is used throughout the report to encompass the many forms of gender-based misconduct that occur in different contexts, including negative behaviors directed at an individual based

on their gender, gender expression, or sex as well as behaviors that are sexual in nature. This definition is intended to be comprehensive, encompassing an understanding of sex beyond solely the sex that people are assigned at birth to include an understanding of gender as a fluid concept rooted in societal and cultural expectations that encompass the diverse experiences of individuals across the gender continuum. This definition is also intentionally inclusive of disabled survivors, including those who may have acquired their injuries, disabilities, or long-term health conditions as a result of their abuse. It also covers a wide range of misconduct—including verbal and physical actions, sexual harassment and sexual assault, rape, and other forms of abusive behavior. The use of the word "violence" is not intended to limit GBV solely to misconduct covered by criminal laws. For example, many sexual harassment cases are civil matters that do not implicate criminal statutes. Thus, the authors use a broad, inclusive definition of GBV in this report to encompass the full range of gender-based misconduct and to acknowledge that every experience can have a forceful, traumatic, life-changing effect on survivors regardless of how that misconduct is categorized under applicable laws.

This report also employs the phrase "culture of power" as a broad frame to encompass the underlying, interconnected narratives around sex, gender, and power that fuel GBV in many situations. Power is integral to individuals' ability to make their own decisions and navigate society at every level in a way that makes sense for them. Yet, the concept of power and who holds it has always been highly gendered in the United States, whether measured economically, politically, or societally.⁶ For much of the nation's history, men—most often white cisgender men—have held much of the perceived power across institutions at the national and local levels, and women from the earliest days to the present time have had to push to exercise their own power to determine their futures and secure a level playing field. This same power dynamic has been used to advance a singular gender narrative that has devalued and denied the diversity of gender identities to preserve a status quo overwhelmingly dominated by white cisgender men as the drivers and decisionmakers. This entrenched power imbalance matters: It has shaped cultural attitudes about proper gender roles and how individuals should be judged, treated, and valued. It is particularly evident in the current moment when, even with increased attention, survivors' stories are still dismissed as faulty recollections or outright lies and perpetrators in power are rarely held accountable. Surfacing this power imbalance also matters, because GBV is at its core about the misuse and abuse of unchecked power targeted at individuals due, in part, to sex or gender identity or expression. This report argues that combating GBV must include an intentional focus on transforming a culture of power that consistently works to disadvantage women, gender minorities, and all those who do not adhere to expected gender norms so that it instead embraces a broader understanding of gender equality and empowerment and institutional change.

This report is also motivated by a deep commitment to improving the lives of women and girls. Gender and sex have been used throughout U.S. history specifically to erect barriers to equality for women—both cisgender and transgender women across all sexual orientations and other identities. As a result, women's opportunities to participate in various aspects of society have been limited in innumerable ways; women have faced constraints on where they could work, whether they could own property, whether they could vote, and more. These limits are firmly rooted in ingrained views about male superiority and have sustained a status quo that has perpetually relegated women to a second-class status. The authors are especially interested in broadening the conversation about GBV to be more inclusive of women of color, women with disabilities, and gender minorities. The experiences of women of color have been shaped and constrained by unique barriers, stemming from the combined effects of racial, ethnic, and gender bias. As a result, they have faced dehumanizing racial and ethnic stereotypes that have devalued their worth, oversexualized their bodies, and fueled a societal hierarchy that too often has deemed them as not measuring up to the perceived feminine superiority of white women. Transgender women, particularly transgender women of color, live at the intersection of multiple identities and frequently face attitudes attempting to deny their womanhood and fostering extreme levels of violence fueled by misogyny, racism, and transphobia. Women with disabilities, whether congenital or acquired, live in a world that has not been constructed with them in mind and often see their disability weaponized against them in school, work, and society.9 Collectively, these attitudes have reinforced a narrative about all women as objects to be controlled and a patriarchal reality that has bolstered men's authority to control the levers of power across different aspects of society—and over women. While a number of these attitudes have evolved or been rejected over time, the lingering effects of this toxic legacy remain potent. Women are integral to the future of the United States, and challenging the persistent barriers that they face must be a top priority—not only to combat GBV but also to make progress at all levels.

It is important to note that this report only scratches the surface of a topic that is vast, complex, and reaches into every corner of society. The report focuses primarily on GBV against women because of extensive research documenting this type of violence's disproportionate effect on women from all walks of life—women of color, white women, low-income women, immigrant women, transgender and queer women, women with disabilities, women engaged in predominantly male fields, and more. But the issue is even broader, also affecting men and individuals across gender identities or who identify as nonbinary or gender-nonconforming. Much more research is needed to better understand these effects and the needs of these populations.

Additional research is also needed to distinguish between the experiences of cisgender and transgender women. This report relies on research studies' demographic descriptions of their participants as women, although it is probable and indeed likely that transgender women, nonbinary people, or people who are gender-fluid are included in some studies but without recognition or understanding of their identity. The specific impacts of GBV on these subpopulations are worthy of further exploration and attention. Furthermore, because this report could not examine in-depth every challenge that survivors face, there are serious issues—such as sex trafficking, abuse in detention centers and prisons, and military justice—that are outside the scope of this report but nonetheless merit close scrutiny and robust policy interventions.

Finally, the authors recognize that eliminating GBV will not be quick or easy and that there is no simple, one-size-fits-all solution. GBV is not a new phenomenon; its roots are deeply woven into the fabric and history of this country, reflected in long-standing attitudes, stereotypes, and biases about women, gender minorities, and appropriate gender roles and interactions. Accomplishing long-lasting, substantive change will therefore require more than Band-Aid measures; sustained and intentional efforts are necessary to tackle deeply entrenched practices and systemic barriers. It will take time to move beyond a stubborn, unspoken narrative that continues to disbelieve survivors. However, progress is possible and this moment calls for bold action and an unflinching commitment to accomplishing meaningful change. No one should have to endure GBV in any form or at any time. No one should feel unsafe in their homes, schools, workplaces, or communities. Everyone deserves a destiny that allows them to chart their own course and determine their own future free from discrimination, coercion, or violence. The goal of this report is to contribute to the body of work focused on centering survivors and identifying concrete solutions to combat GBV and to support the tireless work of advocates, survivors, and activists around the country.

Background on the origins of this report

This report is the culmination of a yearslong effort to paint a comprehensive portrait of the crosscutting factors driving the persistence of GBV in American life. The report grew out of a recognition that different forms of GBV reach across many disciplines—from women's rights to employment, health care, gun violence prevention, immigration, economic policy, racial justice, LGBTQ rights, disability rights, education reform, and more. The interdisciplinary nature of this problem led the authors to tap the expertise of multiple Center for American Progress policy teams in order to take a holistic look at the strategies and interventions that could have real impact—rather than the piecemeal strategies that fail to adequately respond to the complexity of GBV in the United States.

Overview of GBV

The reach of gender-based violence is enormous, with a scope that has become virtually unfathomable. According to 2015 data from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey, more than 43 percent of women in the United States—nearly 52.2 million report experiencing some form of sexual violence involving physical contact over the course of their lifetime. 10 Some women experienced one incident while others experienced multiple, and these incidents may involve one or multiple perpetrators. Among women who have experienced sexual violence, an estimated 45 percent faced a perpetrator who was a current or former intimate partner; 18 percent faced a perpetrator who was a family member; 8 percent faced a perpetrator who was a person of authority outside of a family relationship; and 19 percent faced a perpetrator who was a stranger. 11 In addition, about half of all survivors of sexual violence involving physical contact faced a perpetrator who was an acquaintance.¹² The 2015 CDC survey also found that an estimated 30.6 percent of women in the United States experienced physical violence by a current or former intimate partner and 10.4 percent experienced stalking by a current or former intimate partner.¹³ These data make clear that GBV is not confined to one uniform scenario, type of survivor, or perpetrator. Rather, the circumstances vary and each incident is different, occurring across the life cycle, in different relationships, and in different settings.

GBV occurs across the life cycle

GBV occurs across the life span, from early childhood to the final years of life. From an early age in their families, schools, and other institutional settings, children are exposed to societal norms, social cues, and attitudes about gender roles that shape how they perceive others and value themselves. ¹⁴ Too many children are also exposed to different forms of GBV in the home—U.S. Census Bureau data from 2011 indicate that an estimated 20 million children under the age of 18 lived in a home at some point in their youth where violence between two adult partners had occurred. ¹⁵ In addition to witnessing violence, children are also the targets of GBV. The Adverse Childhood Experiences Study published in 1998 by the CDC and Kaiser Permanente found that

early adversity—including but not limited to childhood physical and sexual abuse experienced by 27 percent and 24.7 percent of women, respectively—has lasting negative impacts on the health and life experiences of the affected individuals.¹⁶

By the time children enter grade school, many of the collective messages from these experiences and attitudes have already taken hold. Research examining grade school environments found that harassment among students was widespread and often gendered.¹⁷ Indeed, nearly half of teachers—48 percent—report hearing students making sexist comments at school.¹⁸ In a national survey from 2010, three-quarters of third through sixth graders reported witnessing and more than one-third reported experiencing bullying, which can be gender based and a form of harassment. 19 The most common basis for bullying was physical appearance and often based on gender expression. The majority of students—67 percent—attributed bullying to physical appearance, and 23 percent said it occurs when a boy looks or acts "too much like a girl" or a girl looks or acts "too much like a boy." 20 Black students were more likely than students of other races to report being bullied and, specifically, more likely to be bullied based on their appearance.²¹ For students who identify as gendernonconforming, the rates of bullying and harassment were even higher than for other students—56 percent compared with 33 percent.²² In a national survey of LGBTQ students in 2017, 62.2 percent reported often or frequently hearing negative remarks about gender expression.²³ LGBTQ students of Native American, American Indian, or Alaska Native descent were the most likely, at 72.2 percent, to report experiences of victimization at school based on gender expression.²⁴ The same survey found that 71 percent of LGBTQ students reported hearing teachers or other school staff make negative remarks about gender expression. Furthermore, children with disabilities can also face heightened risk of sexual harassment and abuse by peers and different service providers. Women and girls with disabilities are more than twice as likely as women and girls without disabilities to have experienced sexual abuse as children.²⁵ In 2017, 25.5 percent of LGBTQ students surveyed reported experiencing bullying or harassment based on actual or perceived disabilities.²⁶ Researchers note that people with disabilities are consistently reminded by society of their perceived limitations, fostering a culture of compliance that results in individuals feeling unable to disobey or thwart an abuser despite feeling discomfort or unsafe.²⁷ All of this research illustrates how views about gender and power dynamics can shape children's earliest interactions and demonstrates the importance of having tools for both families and educators to help drive positive behaviors and counter harmful messages from the start. It also shows the disproportionate and compounding effects of GBV on individuals with multiple intersecting identities, as well as why institutional actors such as schools must be equipped to effectively recognize and address different forms of bias and take corrective action where necessary to ensure that environments are free of discrimination.

The trends that begin in children's early years continue into middle and high school. In a nationally representative 2011 survey by the American Association of University Women, nearly half of students in grades seven through 12 reported experiencing some form of sexual harassment during the school year.²⁸ The survey showed astonishing rates of sexual harassment among girls and boys, with girls experiencing significantly higher rates than boys both in person, at 52 percent compared with 35 percent, and online—36 percent compared with 24 percent.²⁹ Another study, published in 2017 by the National Women's Law Center, found that 21 percent of girls ages 14 to 18 reported being touched or kissed without their consent, with higher rates for LGBTQ girls, at 38 percent; Latina girls, at 24 percent; Native American girls, at 23 percent; and Black girls, at 22 percent.³⁰ Research on sexual violence among adolescent girls found that immigrant girls and young women were almost twice as likely as their nonimmigrant peers to have experienced sexual assault.³¹

For LGBTQ students more broadly, the incidence of sexual harassment is even higher: Nearly 60 percent of LGBTQ students in grades six through 12 reported being sexually harassed in school.³² Transgender students are particularly at risk: 77 percent of openly transgender students in kindergarten through 12th grade were harassed or discriminated against while in school.³³

When it comes to physical and sexual violence, a 2017 survey found that, among high school students who had dated someone in the 12 months prior to the study, 8 percent reported some form of physical violence by a dating partner, and 6.9 percent said they experienced sexual violence by someone they were dating in the past year.³⁴ These rates are even higher when broken down by gender, with 9.1 percent of female high school students experiencing physical violence by a dating partner and 10.7 percent experiencing sexual violence by a dating partner, compared with 6.5 percent and 2.8 percent of male high school students, respectively.³⁵ Despite the serious repercussions of teen dating violence, survivors are unlikely to seek help. A study of middle school and high school students in New Jersey, New York, and Pennsylvania found that only 11 percent of female survivors and 5.7 percent of male survivors sought help, and of those, the vast majority went to a friend rather than seek formal assistance.³⁶

These data make clear that the formative years of young people, particularly women and girls, too often include devaluing messages and experiences that undermine their individual autonomy and tell them that they are not worthy of respect and protection. The data also reveal that these views can be further complicated by additional forms of bias, such as biases related to race, ethnicity, disability, or gender identity. For example, a study examining the experiences of Black girls found that they were more likely to be perceived as older than their true age, less innocent, less feminine, and less in need of protection.³⁷ This type of "adultification" of Black girls—which often includes hypersexualized stereotypes—can make them more likely targets of abuse.³⁸

The sexual abuse-to-prison pipeline

The connections between girls' involvement in the criminal justice system and their experiences with sexual abuse are becoming increasingly clear. Researchers have identified a trend described as the sexual abuse-to-prison pipeline that is the result of too many girls confronting sexual violence on their own without support, leading to lifelong cycles of abuse and imprisonment.³⁹ Data on the growing number of girls becoming entangled in the juvenile justice system show that some run afoul of harsh zero tolerance policies in schools that too often fail to consider the effect that trauma, abuse, and toxic stress can have on behavior.⁴⁰ Others may become involved in criminal behavior trying to escape abusive environments or otherwise trying to survive without supports.⁴¹ Girls who flee abusive households are often placed in foster care or confined in juvenile detainment facilities.⁴² These connections between sexual abuse and girls' involvement with the criminal justice system are also reflected in several state studies. For example, analyses found that 93 percent of girls in Oregon's juvenile justice system and 81 percent of girls in South Carolina's juvenile justice system reported past experiences of sexual violence.⁴³ Nationally, there has been an estimated 45 percent increase in girls' share of arrests in the past two decades, disproportionately experienced by girls of color.⁴⁴ For example, African American girls are incarcerated at more than three times and Native American girls at almost five times the rate of white girls. 45 LGBT and gender-nonconforming youth are also similarly overrepresented in the juvenile justice system: Although they are estimated to comprise between 5 percent to 7 percent of the general population, an estimated 13 percent of LGBT youth and 15 percent of gender-nonconforming youthcome in contact with the juvenile justice system. 46 In particular, around 40 percent of girls in the juvenile justice system identify as LGBT.⁴⁷ Once incarcerated, girls of color face increased risks of sexual victimization. Black youth in particular are 50 percent more likely than white youth to report sexual victimization by facility staff.⁴⁸ LGBT girls and gender-nonconforming youth also face distinct and significant risks of sexual victimization in prisons.⁴⁹ These rates and disparities raise concerns about the ongoing presence of biases embedded in institutional structures and systemic practices that lead to increased targeting of girls of color, LGBT girls, and gender-nonconforming youth.

The emotional repercussions of GBV from factors such as trauma and stereotyping can disrupt students' education in ways that last into adulthood, limiting their ability to achieve economic security as adults and effectively derailing their lives before they have barely started. 50 Sexual abuse, for example, is one of the strongest predictors of girls' entry into the juvenile justice system and can have far-reaching consequences for girls' future educational progress, employment, and economic stability.⁵¹ These systemic effects of GBV show why structural interventions within institutions are critical to ensure that biases do not become entrenched, routine practices.

Models to bolster students' leadership in combating GBV

To promote positive behaviors and engage students directly in stopping GBV, several programs focus on equipping students with better tools to navigate dating, relationships, and different environments in a safe manner. These programs have shown positive results, but it is important to recognize that no one program should be seen as a one-size-fits-all solution simply to check a box. In order to be most effective, these interventions must be part of a broader, comprehensive, well-resourced strategy to transform culture, combat bias, and foster inclusion. Examples of effective initiatives include:

- Bystander intervention: Promising results have emerged from programs focused on training that engages bystanders who may witness harmful interactions to help reduce sexual violence. Green Dot, a program that has been implemented in both high school and college settings, has successfully trained students and teachers on bystander intervention strategies such as speaking out against sexist language or behaviors and reinforcing positive social norms.⁵² The program resulted in a 17 percent to 21 percent reduction in sexual violence over a five-year period in a study of student interactions in 26 high schools in Kentucky.53
- Dating violence prevention: As students mature and begin dating, they may need help figuring out how to deal with difficult personal relationships. Safe Dates is a program that has been used with middle-school and high-school students to reduce dating violence by promoting healthy relationship behaviors such as improved communication and conflict resolution skills. The program has been shown to reduce psychological abuse, physical abuse, and sexual violence perpetration among eighth and ninth graders.⁵⁴
- Engaging youth in developing solutions: Girls for Gender Equity (GGE) is an intergenerational organization that centers cisgender and transgender girls of color as well as gender-nonconforming youth of color in the movement for racial and gender equity.⁵⁵ Since its inception, GGE has experimented with participatory practices to engage young people in policymaking and research, ensuring that decisions about young people are made with them, not just for them. For example, GGE experimented with a participatory governance practice that was the focal point of the Young Women's Initiative (YWI), bringing community—including young people, philanthropy, and government—together to generate policy recommendations that centered cis and trans girls of color and gender-nonconforming youth of color.⁵⁶ There are now eight YWIs across the country and counting. Centering the experiences of young people themselves is critical to ensure that any policy interventions developed to address sexual harassment and sexual violence are responsive to the actual needs of students on the ground.

The prevalence of GBV among young people follows them into adulthood. Among women 18 years and older, nearly 44 percent experience some form of contact sexual violence in their lifetime, and more than 36 percent experience some form of intimate partner violence (IPV).⁵⁷ New research published in September 2019 revealed that nearly 1 in 16 women between the ages of 18 and 44 reported experiencing rape as their first sexual encounter. 58 While sexual violence can and does occur at any age, research from 2014 analyzing crime statistics trends found that women ages 18 to 24 experience the highest rate of rape and sexual assault of any age group.⁵⁹ More than 38 percent of women who survived rape or attempted rape and more than 45 percent of women who experienced violence or stalking by an intimate partner specified that it first occurred between the ages of 18 and 24.60 These experiences of GBV can have a devastating effect on women's overall wellbeing and quality of life, undermining their economic stability, their health, and their ability to be active, full participants in society. For example, women who are sexually abused are at higher risk for poor reproductive health outcomes, including higher rates of unintended pregnancy, sexually transmitted infections (STIs), and poor maternal health. 61 Women—particularly younger women—who experience sexual violence or coercion may delay testing and treatment for STIs and accessing other vital health services due to shame or denial. Too many women lack access to comprehensive health care, including reproductive health services such as abortion, that includes counseling and help with identifying the best options and with making informed decisions. 62 These delays can have long-term impacts. If STIs are not treated in a timely manner, other complications can develop, such as pelvic inflammatory disease, reproductive cancer, infertility, and pregnancy complications. 63 These experiences in adulthood are also exacerbated by other biases—around race, gender identity, ethnicity, sexual orientation, disability, and sexuality—that can make certain women targets of abuse and critique. Many women of color are often fetishized and subjected to degrading cultural stereotypes about their sexual habits and preferences. A 2018 report documented research findings of a study that used eye-tracking technology to examine differences in how Black women and white women were visualized.⁶⁴ The study found that the Black women in the study were more likely to be sexually objectified, dehumanized, and associated with animalistic imagery. Such racism, internalized or not, discourages Black women from reporting GBV and seeking help, particularly in the current U.S. health care system, which too often provides substandard, inadequate care to Black women—both in response to the effects of violence and beyond.⁶⁵

Research examining the experiences of American Indian and Alaska Native communities has confirmed that American Indian and Alaska Native women are at least twice as likely as any other ethnic group to experience sexual assault and rape.⁶⁶

Frequently, the perpetrator is a nontribal member, which can create additional jurisdictional challenges when trying to investigate and resolve a complaint.⁶⁷ It is important to note that these figures likely underestimate the violence experienced by American Indian and Alaska Native women. Barriers to reporting that sexual violence survivors generally face—including fear of reprisal, a belief that the police and justice system are ineffective, and concern that the reporting process will recreate trauma for the survivor—can be even more limiting for American Indian and Alaska Native survivors due to intergenerational trauma and a legacy of structural inequities that have undermined the autonomy of tribal nations.⁶⁸

Crime statistics from 2011 through 2015 revealed that people with disabilities were more than three times more likely to experience rape or sexual assault than people without disabilities. 69 An estimated 83 percent of women with disabilities experience sexual assault in their lifetime.70

Furthermore, the chasm between disabled people's experiences of GBV and reporting them is notably vast: For example, around 80 percent of women and 30 percent of men with intellectual disabilities have been sexually assaulted, but only around 3 percent of these cases are ever reported.⁷¹ For individuals with disabilities, there are legitimate concerns about reporting to law enforcement officials, who may not have been adequately trained on how to interview survivors with disabilities and whose potential bias may impact whether or not charges are brought on their behalf. This is important not just for survivors with disabilities who live in the community, but also for those who are institutionalized, live in group homes, or live in nursing homes all of which are high-incidence locations for sexual assault and abuse. 72 Furthermore, people with disabilities that affect their ability to communicate verbally or to accurately describe what happened may face additional challenges when reporting sexual or physical violence. 73 For both reasons, law enforcement and service providers must receive anti-bias training and training on how to appropriately and sensitively communicate with disabled individuals, particularly those who have witnessed or experienced GBV.74

GBV does not dissipate over time; rather, it extends to the other side of the age spectrum. Elderly women face the majority of elder abuse. 75 For example, one study found that women ages 60 years and older endured 71.4 percent of all reported elder physical abuse.⁷⁶ The same study found that around 90 percent of elder abuse is perpetrated by relatives, spouses, or adult children who often act as primary caregivers.⁷⁷ Elder abuse can involve extreme violence at home or in institutional settings such as nursing homes⁷⁸ and retirement facilities.⁷⁹ Abusers can also assert

their power through health care or financial control by, for example, withholding or manipulating medication or siphoning money out of accounts.⁸⁰ Perhaps in part due to stereotypes, abuse among elderly women often goes unrecognized, making it difficult for survivors to access the supports and care that they need.⁸¹ Further complications can arise among older survivors who were raised with outdated and sexist ideas that women are to blame when they are raped or assaulted. Only an estimated 28 percent of rapes or sexual assaults of women ages 65 and older are reported, 82 meaning that the vast majority of these incidents are unreported, hard to track, and in significant need of further study. However, the data that are available demonstrate the need to engage service providers, caregivers, and families of older women to ensure strong prevention measures are in place and to be vigilant in looking for signs of abuse or improper behavior.

Taken collectively, the research makes clear that combating GBV effectively must involve a life cycle approach that recognizes the different ways such violence occurs throughout the lives of women and girls. This includes disrupting the misperception that violence against women is an individualized problem confined to private spaces, where personal will is all that is needed to resolve a situation. This also requires rejecting narrow perceptions of who women are and who deserves protection. There must be intentional efforts to root out and counter entrenched attitudes that reinforce a gender hierarchy that consistently devalues women of color and gender minorities, and that reject the very existence of transgender women as women. Solutions must include, and go beyond, individualized supports and involve systemic interventions—from schools to nursing homes and other institutional settings—that center survivors and ensure environments that are safe and supportive. It is also important to invest in efforts to shift culture within every institution to internalize a deep commitment to promoting healthy relationships and respect for individual dignity across gender and identity; uncovering entrenched racial and ethnic biases; rejecting the hostile behaviors rooted in harmful or toxic masculinity;83 and encouraging bystander interventions in support of survivors.84

GBV occurs in all types of relationships

GBV occurs across many different types of relationships, from the most intimate and personal ones, to those that are professional and work based, to more informal or one-time interactions. The type of relationship can have an enormous impact on not only how power is used or abused to inflict harm but also what strategies will provide the most effective responses.

Intimate partner violence

Long thought of as a private matter, intimate partner violence is now recognized as a serious and preventable public health issue and a grave criminal offense. 85 IPV can involve nonsexual physical violence, sexual violence, stalking, psychological aggression, economic abuse, or coercive control by a current or former intimate partner.86 According to the National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence survey, 1 in 4 women reports experiencing some form of IPV and an IPV-related impact during their lifetime.87 More than 30 percent of women experience physical violence by an intimate partner during their lifetime; more than 18 percent of women experience some form of sexual violence through physical contact by an intimate partner; and more than 10 percent of women experience stalking by an intimate partner.88 More than one-third of all women—36.4 percent—experience psychological aggression by an intimate partner, which includes verbal and nonverbal attempts to inflict psychological harm and/or exert control.89

In the most extreme cases, IPV can be deadly. Data show that 1 in 5 homicide victims—and more than half of all female homicide victims—are killed by an intimate partner. 90 Black women and Hispanic women tend to have the highest rates of intimate partner homicide. 91 The reasons for these higher rates are not well understood, but they illustrate the importance of prioritizing more in-depth research to examine demographic and other differences and better understand the different factors affecting the prevalence of IPV. All too often, IPV turns lethal when assailants have access to guns. The presence of a gun in a household that has experienced domestic violence increases the risk by 500 percent that a woman will be killed. 92 Women in the United States are 21 times more likely to be shot to death than women in other high-income countries, and most—an average of 52 women per month—are killed by a current or former intimate partner.93 From 2004 to 2016, at least 6,900 women in the United States were killed by an intimate partner using a gun. 94 There is also a significant connection between domestic violence and mass shootings. The advocacy organization Everytown for Gun Safety analyzed mass shootings committed from January 2009 through December 2017 and found that at least 491 people were shot to death in incidents related to family or domestic violence, with at least 54 percent of the shootings involving the perpetrator gunning down a family member or intimate partner.⁹⁵

Furthermore, abusers frequently use guns as tools of intimidation, even without pulling the trigger. A recent study found that nearly 4.5 million women in the United States today have been threatened by an abuser with a gun. 96 Moreover, the risk posed to survivors of IPV by firearms is not abating. The National Domestic Violence Hotline, a national resource for survivors of domestic violence, reported that from 2016 to 2017, the number of callers who indicated that firearms were involved in

reported abuse rose from around 6,800 to 11,883—a 74 percent increase.⁹⁷ In 2018, the number of these calls rose to more than 17,500.98

IPV often involves a power dynamic within a relationship that manifests itself in different forms of control or coercion—outside of physical abuse—that can deepen the long-term effects of GBV for women. Abusers may exert control to dictate every aspect of the relationship, from economic decisions to decisions about starting a family or becoming involved in civic or community activities, such as voting or volunteer work, and more. One example is economic abuse, which involves situations when an abuser controls or limits a woman's financial independence, current or future ability to work, or access to funds or other economic resources. 99 Economic abuse can also occur when an abuser restricts a woman's access to bank accounts or limits her involvement in financial decisions; controls, withholds, or steals her money; or forces nonconsensual, creditrelated transactions. 100 Domestic violence shelters report that nearly three-quarters of the women they serve stayed with an abuser longer due to financial concerns. 101 As a result, when survivors are able to escape IPV, they often find themselves in homeless shelters with nothing more than the clothes on their back. 102 Between 22 percent and 57 percent of women experiencing homelessness reported that domestic violence was the immediate cause. 103 One study found that more than 80 percent of mothers with children experiencing homelessness had previously experienced domestic violence. 104

These economic harms can lead to broader societal effects. One 2018 analysis estimated that the almost 5 million domestic violence cases of IPV that occur per year in the United States cost taxpayers about \$460 billion—nearly 17 times the entire budget of the U.S. Department of Justice. 105 These costs include criminal and judicial expenses and medical care. 106 Furthermore, economic abuse and the impact of IPV on a woman's ability to work or go to school can drive and even worsen socio-economic inequalities between men and women. A recent survey found that 66 percent of women survivors reported that an abusive partner had disrupted their ability to complete an education or a training program—an especially harmful outcome given that the completion of a four-year college degree brings women an additional nearly \$822,000 in lifetime earnings. 107

Abusers also may attempt what is known as "reproductive control," which involves interference with a woman's reproductive autonomy "through the use of intimidation, threats," and/or physical violence. 108 Such actions include sabotaging birth control, withholding economic resources that could pay for contraception or abortion, or pressuring a partner to become pregnant, terminate a pregnancy, or continue with an unwanted pregnancy.¹⁰⁹ A 2016 report found that 10.3 million women have had a partner who tried to impregnate them against their will or refused to wear a condom; 2.1 million women

who were raped by an intimate partner became pregnant as a result of that rape. 110 The consequences of such abuse are clear: Women experience forced pregnancies that leave them even more vulnerable—both psychologically and economically—to their abuser. The CDC also found in a study of female homicides and IPV that 15 percent of all female homicide victims from 2003 through 2014 were either pregnant or less than six weeks postpartum, pointing to the physical, emotional, and mental vulnerability of pregnant and postpartum women to fatal violence.¹¹¹

Survivors of IPV may also experience isolation that constrains their ability to get involved in the community or engage in civic participation activities such as voting or public service. They may have privacy concerns related to what information they are comfortable receiving at home, including materials that may involve sensitive personal information that could be accessed and exploited by abusers. 112 Abusers may use violence and intimidation against their partners, for example, to deter them from asserting their voting preferences, venturing outside the home for early voting or on election day, or making independent decisions without the abuser's approval.¹¹³ These civic activities may seem routine to many, but they can pose enormous hurdles for survivors and expose them to violence or abuse from a partner determined to control every aspect of their autonomy and daily life. Interference that undermines survivors' ability to be full participants in society can be demoralizing and further isolate them from potential sources of support.

Additionally, while IPV occurs in all communities, it affects some more than others. For example, research indicates that lower-income women are more likely to experience IPV.¹¹⁴ The reason for this socio-economic difference in IPV rates is not entirely clear, but economic stressors could be one contributing factor. 115 There also may be a perception of a greater power imbalance when the target has limited financial means or may be economically dependent on an abuser.

Rates of IPV affecting women vary significantly by racial and ethnic group. These differences are not to suggest which communities are most prone to violence, but they may reveal the differing effects of contributing factors, including the lack of access to certain institutional supports and lower rates of reporting among different populations. 116 More than half of multiracial women have experienced sexual violence, physical violence, or stalking by an intimate partner, while 48 percent of American Indian and Alaska Native women; 45 percent of Black women; 37 percent of white, non-Hispanic women; 34 percent of Hispanic women; and 18 percent of Asian American and Pacific Islander women have experienced sexual violence, physical violence, or stalking by an intimate partner. 117 Similarly, many immigrant women who experi-

ence economic insecurity may also experience higher rates of IPV.¹¹⁸ These survivors may be reluctant to come forward because of language barriers, cultural differences, or concerns about becoming more economically insecure. 119 For example, one study found that Latino immigrants were half as likely as Latino nonimmigrants to seek help for IPV from formal agencies. 120 Within the immigrant community, the threat of violence may be particularly strong for undocumented women with documented spouses and women whose visa status is tied to their partner's visa—cases in which women's partners can wield that power imbalance over them. Immigration status can be used as a manipulation tactic by abusers to prevent women from reporting violence; fear of deportation can prevent unauthorized immigrants from reporting crimes. 121 However, the threat of violence does not abate for undocumented women with undocumented partners. If an undocumented woman relies on an undocumented partner's earnings, she may be unwilling to report the IPV to law enforcement for fear of her partner's deportation and the loss of vital financial resources. There are also unique threats for LGBTQ immigrants, whose contact with law enforcement may lead to being placed in immigration detention centers where they face an increased threat of abuse and victimization. 122 According to a CAP analysis of 2014 U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement data, LGBT immigrants were 97 times more likely to experience sexual violence while in detention, compared with non-LGBT immigrants. 123

Research examining experiences in the LGBTQ community reveals disproportionately high rates of IPV: About 44 percent of lesbians and 61 percent of bisexual women experience rape, physical violence, or stalking by an intimate partner. 124 For gay and bisexual men, these figures are about 26 percent and 37 percent, respectively. 125 These differences may reflect the significant underreporting of sexual violence by male survivors and point to addressing the unique needs of bisexual survivors in particular, as well as the need to provide culturally competent resources for help and safety for all survivors. In addition, 54 percent of transgender people face IPV. 126 While data are limited, transgender women seem uniquely affected, as they not only deal with sexism and prejudice, but, in many instances, also must navigate the refusal of some law enforcement departments and other institutions to recognize them as women. For this reason, there have been claims of severe mishandling of cases involving violence against this particular group of women. 127 With regard to IPV, a 2017 study by the National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs found that more than half of LGBTQ survivors experienced police misconduct, 80 percent of whom were unjustifiably arrested while reporting their abuse. 128 Shelters often pose another institutional barrier for LGBTQ people: Nearly half of LGBTQ survivors of IPV who sought shelter in 2017 were denied it—32 percent of whom were denied shelter because of their gender identity. 129

Research examining the experiences of women and men with disabilities has found that those with disabilities are more likely to experience various forms of IPV than those without disabilities. 130 In addition, the American Psychological Association found that women with disabilities were 40 percent more likely to experience IPV than women without disabilities.¹³¹ Research suggests that this heightened risk occurs in part because many people with disabilities have to rely more heavily on their support networks partners, peers, family members, and service providers—for day-to-day support. 132 Among the perpetrators of the abuse of disabled women, 33 percent are family members, 33 percent are acquaintances, and 25 percent are other caregivers or service providers. 133 The close relationships between these abusers and disabled survivors can exacerbate the already harmful impacts of IPV and GBV, because the survivor may be dependent on an abuser for assistance with daily tasks and care needs. 134

IPV and emergency preparedness

Supports to address IPV must be available in a variety of contexts. This means ensuring that any responses to IPV are not piecemeal but rather are designed to strengthen processes, systems, and infrastructures so that they can be activated at all times—including in emergency situations. For example, in the fall of 2017, hurricanes Irma and Maria devastated Puerto Rico, leaving many of its residents unemployed, impoverished, and without access to energy or clean water.¹³⁵ In the wake of these storms, Puerto Rico saw a surge in IPV with at least 23 women reportedly killed by an intimate partner in 2018. 136 Survivors were left even more vulnerable without access to power or telecommunications to contact authorities who could help them escape their situations. ESCAPE, a domestic violence prevention and intervention services organization, saw a 62 percent increase in requests for services and a 47 percent increase in requests for preventive, educational resources.¹³⁷ However, this likely vastly underestimates the true prevalence of IPV in the aftermath of these storms, given the poor, nonstandardized systems that exist in Puerto Rico for data collection and low rates of reporting.¹³⁸ Even before these storms, Puerto Rico had high rates of IPV; according to the American Civil Liberties Union, in 2012, Puerto Rico had the highest per capita rate in the world of women older than 14 years old who were killed by their partners.¹³⁹ The disruptions caused by the storms likely only exacerbated these problems. Such incidents demonstrate the importance of preparedness in different types of emergency situations—such as natural disasters or large-scale evacuations—to anticipate the needs of survivors and ensure access to the full range of culturally appropriate supports, especially for communities that are already under-resourced.

Overall, much more research is needed to better understand why extreme behavior occurs in the closest of intimate relationships. The context of these relationships can create unique challenges, as they may make it harder for survivors to leave and

access resources for daily living while at the same time giving perpetrators maximum leverage to exert and abuse power. Thus, it is crucial to ensure that survivors have access to both short- and long-term services. Effective interventions should include comprehensive supports and prevention tools that are culturally appropriate; trauma-informed strategies to help defuse and de-escalate volatile interactions; services for all parties involved; access to health care resources; and myriad other tools to help remedy conflicts and enable survivors to move forward. Investments are also needed to strengthen enforcement mechanisms—for example, ongoing training for investigators and other personnel that includes a focus on entrenched biases based on race, ethnicity, sex, gender identity, and disability status to ensure that every incident is handled with sensitivity and seriousness. Furthermore, it is essential to understand the connections between IPV and other issues, such as employment barriers that undermine access to well-paying jobs, affordable housing, and reasonable immigration reforms—all factors that can influence whether survivors can escape violence without throwing their lives into complete disarray.

Interactions with acquaintances and strangers

In addition to sexual and physical violence that occurs in intimate relationships, GBV can also involve different forms of misconduct committed by an acquaintance—such as a casual friend or neighbor—or a stranger. These incidents of GBV can involve the same types of misconduct that occur with IPV, as well as other forms of violence or harassment such as harassment in public spaces, often called street harassment. 140 The occurrence of GBV outside of intimate relationships serves as a stark reminder that the misuse and abuse of power is not limited to private relationship dynamics or triggers. Rather, power imbalances are a tool used more broadly in a variety of contexts to control women and gender minorities, and undermine their ability to participate across society. 141

An estimated 65 percent of women report experiencing verbal or physically aggressive street harassment, such as catcalls and lewd comments in public spaces. 142 Furthermore, a high number of rapes and sexual assaults are perpetrated by an acquaintance or stranger. According to the Justice Department, nearly 60 percent of reported rapes between 2010 and 2015 involved a perpetrator who was either an acquaintance or a stranger, the vast majority being an acquaintance. 143 In 2015 alone, this translated into more than 15 million women who experienced an attempted or a completed rape by a perpetrator who was either an acquaintance or a stranger, according to the CDC's National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey. 144

While the reporting rate of sexual assault both within and outside of existing relationships is increasing, ¹⁴⁵ 3 in 4 rapes still go unreported. ¹⁴⁶ That reporting rate is even lower among women raped by a stranger. 147 Survivors who do not report to the police often

cite as reasons a lack of trust in the police to support the survivor, fear of retaliation, and belief that it was a personal matter. 148 This persistent lack of reporting may be due, in part, to the low rates of success when relying on criminal justice processes to identify perpetrators, hold them accountable, and resolve complaints in an effective, efficient manner. For example, only 20 percent of all reported sexual assaults lead to an arrest, merely 4 percent lead to prosecution, and just 2 percent lead to felony convictions. 149

GBV occurs in different settings

While violence can occur at any stage of life, there are specific settings that play a particularly important role in determining women's economic stability and their ability to shape their own futures. Pursuing higher education and participating in the workforce are both proven strategies for growing women's wages, building their economic security, and maintaining long-term economic stability. Therefore, women's ability to navigate college and university campuses and workplaces successfully is key to being able to self-direct their lives and gain economic power. When GBV disturbs or derails their ability to succeed in these spaces, the consequences can threaten the well-being of survivors, their families, and those around them.

College and university campuses

Colleges and universities play an outsize role in young adults' lives. These institutions are places where many young people envision a fresh start as they move from their youth into adulthood. As such, the setting often serves as not just a new educational environment, but also a new home where students live, study, socialize, and spend the bulk, if not all, of their time. As a result, colleges and universities have a critical responsibility to ensure that their campuses are safe and that they prioritize the well-being of all students, staff, and visitors at all times. This responsibility has taken on added importance in light of the alarming statistics revealing the high incidence of GBV at colleges and universities: 1 in 5 women will experience sexual assault in college. 150 Other research found that between 20 percent and 25 percent of women in their late teens and early 20s will be raped or experience an attempted rape while in college. 151 As many as 33 percent of undergraduate women with disabilities and 22.8 percent of transgender, genderqueer, gender-nonconforming, or questioning students experience nonconsensual sexual contact while in college. 152 Far from the imagined fresh start, researchers have found evidence of a "red zone," or the period of time when young women seem to be at the highest risk of GBV: 50 percent of all campus sexual assaults tend to occur during the first six to eight weeks of college. 153 Between 21 percent and 32 percent of college students regardless of gender—have experienced IPV by a current or former partner. 154

While experts universally agree that alcohol itself is not to blame for sexual assault and that survivors should not be blamed for assault if they have been drinking, the consumption of alcohol on college and university campuses may also affect how women are perceived and treated. A 2018 study that examined differences in responses to photographs of a young adult white woman or white man that included alcoholic beverages in the image found that the woman was significantly more likely than the man to be dehumanized and perceived as sexually available when seen drinking or merely holding an alcoholic beverage. 155 For the students who experience GBV, the physical and mental health ramifications are extensive and can interfere with students' ability to pursue an education and achieve long-term economic security. 156 These costs can escalate if students have to drop courses or take time off to recover; if they have to address acquired disabilities or related trauma; or if their academic performance suffers and scholarships are lost. Nearly 34 percent of students who have experienced sexual assault drop out of college, which is higher than the overall dropout rate for college students. 157 In a 2018 study on the impact of campus sexual assault on academic achievement among survivors of sexual assault, two-thirds of study participants reported that the assault had had a negative impact on their academic goals, and nearly a quarter did not complete their degrees and were no longer enrolled. 158 The costs of violence can also compound and increase over time as survivors seek healing and recovery and deal with the long-term impacts of trauma.

A 2017 report by the National Council on Disability, titled "Not on the Radar," shows that data about disabled survivors of campus sexual assault and best practices to support their needs are nonexistent. ¹⁵⁹ Among many other glaring needs, none of the technical assistance provided by the U.S. Department of Education includes language supporting students with disabilities as survivors, witnesses, or perpetrators of sexual abuse or assault. Information on students' Title IX rights are not provided in accessible formats—such as American Sign Language, videos, braille, or plain language. The U.S. Department of Justice's Office of Violence Against Women does not include information on communicating with survivors who are deaf or disabled in the training programs provided to campuses or local law enforcement.

Unfortunately, the lack of responsiveness—and, at times, abject failure—of colleges and universities to address GBV raises serious concerns. Cumbersome bureaucracies; universities' unwillingness to discipline or penalize high-profile campus figures such as popular professors or athletes; sidelining or covering up allegations to limit public scrutiny and avoid bad publicity; lack of any support for students with disabilities who are assaulted or for students who acquire disabilities as a result of assault; and threats of retaliation against students who come forward about sexual misconduct, are all criticisms that have been leveled against colleges and universi-

ties about inadequate responses to GBV on campus. 160 The Trump administration's aggressive efforts to minimize the seriousness of GBV overall and roll back gains that strengthened requirements for schools during the Obama administration have exacerbated these problems.

Schools have legal obligations under laws such as Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972¹⁶¹—the landmark law that prohibits sex discrimination in federally funded educational programs—to respond to and investigate reports of sexual harassment and assault. 162 Despite some progress fueled by student survivors, in too many cases, schools have fallen far short of what is needed, both in terms of having strong policies and processes in place and in changing institutional culture. As a result, there is a wide chasm between what schools and students report. Currently, the U.S. Department of Education relies on data reported by schools pursuant to the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act, also known as the Clery Act. It also relies on data collected through an Education Department biennial survey called the Civil Rights Data Collection to monitor public schools and universities that receive federal financial support in order to help ensure that they do not discriminate against students on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, or disability. 163 However, these databases are notoriously incomplete. For example, in 2015, 89 percent of campuses reported zero rapes, 164 but in that same year, other data analyses indicated that around 23 percent of undergraduate women reported surviving rape or sexual assault. 165 Given the often insufficient Clery Report data, annual or biannual campus climate surveys prove extremely useful tools in accurately assessing the reach of GBV at colleges and universities. For example, Duke University's 2017 Clery Report indicated that there were 17 on-campus rapes, 12 fondlings, and 18 instances of domestic violence reported to the university in 2017. 166 Yet, a 2018 Duke campus climate survey found that 48 percent of all female undergraduates reported experiencing sexual assault while they were enrolled at Duke, 167 an enormous number given Duke's estimated fall 2018 undergraduate student enrollment of 6,994. 168 The astronomical difference among these numbers shows the limitations of Clery Report data, the significant underreporting of campus sexual violence, and the utility of climate surveys as critical tools for assessment.

Complicating matters, just 20 percent of female survivors in college report their assault to the police, compared with 32 percent of college-age women who are not students. 169 These survivors of campus GBV cited several reasons for not reporting—including fear of retaliation, a belief that the police would not do anything to help, and fear of social ostracization stemming from having mutual friends or a shared network with their attacker. 170 Many survivors also stated that a distrust in their school's response discouraged them from reporting.¹⁷¹

To effectively address sexual violence and transform campus culture, universities and colleges must take concrete action to create environments that promote respectful interactions and center survivors' needs. This includes measures such as having comprehensive codes of conduct that establish standards and expected behaviors, including a comprehensive definition of affirmative consent that is informed by the guidance of leading campus safety experts; 172 regular campus climate surveys; clear and accessible reporting mechanisms that include staff at the university or community organizations who can receive confidential requests for accommodations such as a change in a class schedules or room assignment; and unbiased investigation and disciplinary procedures that are followed consistently, along with a serious commitment to robust enforcement. Schools should also work closely with student organizations and leaders to assess school climate and to gain a better understanding of student experiences and encourage more reporting. As already noted, a key way to do this is through regular, confidential campus climate surveys, with results published to ensure important transparency between institutions, their current and prospective students, and the community at large. Such surveys would allow colleges and universities to identify where supports are needed, implement targeted GBV prevention programs, evaluate the effectiveness of those programs, and share best practices across campuses. 173 Schools also need to better engage with their disability support services on campus so that students returning to class with newly acquired conditions as a result of trauma—physical or mental—understand their legal rights to be able to request reasonable accommodations under relevant disability laws. In addition, educational programming is crucial to counter biases embedded in school culture that dehumanize and blame survivors—such as stereotypes that label young women as sexually promiscuous and irresponsible. 174 It also requires a close look at how GBV intersects with emerging technologies, both to anticipate potential threats such as cyberbullying and to explore positive innovations such as new programs that collect survivor reports in a central database to help track repeat offenders.¹⁷⁵ Schools must also ensure that all claims of sexual assault reach the assigned school district or university Title IX coordinator, instead of stopping with administrators. They should invest in strong counseling supports and develop education programs on consent, bystander intervention, and other innovations. 176 Most importantly, schools must show leadership from the top, making clear that every student, educator, and member of the community is valued, is accountable for their conduct, and abides by the rules of the community.

The workplace

Women's participation in the workforce has been pivotal to their economic progress and the economic security of their families. Women are nearly half of the nation's labor force; making full use of their talents is increasingly important to the success of

women individually, their families, businesses, and the nation as a whole.¹⁷⁷ The vast majority of women will engage in some form of paid work over the course of their lives; thus, it is crucial to address barriers that undermine or interfere with women's ability to go to work and be productive. Workplace sexual harassment—defined as unwelcome advances and other actions that are sexual or sex-based and are used as a condition of employment, to interfere with an individual's work, or to create a hostile or intimidating work environment—is a persistent, long-standing problem that continues to confront too many at work. It occurs across race, ethnicity, sex, gender identity, income level, sexual orientation, disability status, and other characteristics. It can involve co-workers, bosses, supervisors, employees, contractors, and interns, as well as clients and customers. 178 While exact numbers are difficult to quantify, an estimated 1 in 3 women reports experiencing sexual harassment in the workplace. 179 Research on the underreporting of sexual harassment claims suggests that these numbers are actually much higher: A report issued by the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) noted that as many as 70 percent of sexual harassment charges are not filed formally with an employer. 180

Sexual harassment occurs in every industry and in a wide variety of occupations.¹⁸¹ Unlike the public narrative that often focuses on high-profile incidents, frequently involving upper-income white women, a growing body of research suggests that sexual harassment is particularly prevalent in low-wage, service, restaurant, domestic, agricultural, and hospitality occupations—many of which are disproportionately held by women of color. 182 Many of the workers in these jobs have less public visibility and face significant and unique barriers: For example, agricultural workers may work in remote or isolated locations that make it difficult to report misconduct or seek legal help;¹⁸³ domestic and home care workers may work in an abuser's home and have limited access to legal support or protections; 184 low-wage workers with language barriers may be unfamiliar with their legal rights; 185 and restaurant and other workers who rely on tipped wages may fear being denied earnings or losing their job altogether if they resist harassment or misconduct. 186 A survey examining the experiences of fast-food workers revealed that 2 in 5 female respondents reported being sexually harassed on the job, 187 and 60 percent of women workers and transgender workers in restaurants reported that sexual harassment was an uncomfortable aspect of work life. 188 Because many lowincome workers are trying to ensure their economic stability, they may fear retaliation, threats, or further violence from their employer or harasser if they report any form of misconduct—so, they avoid reporting altogether. 189

GBV that occurs outside of the workplace can also affect an individual's experience at work. Survivors who have experienced some form of GBV may be distracted or unable to work, afraid of discovery, or in need of time off. ¹⁹⁰ An abuser may try to

interfere with an individual trying to go to work, harass them at work, or otherwise sabotage their employment opportunities. 191 Workers dealing with IPV, for example, are estimated to lose nearly 8 million days of paid work annually in the United States. 192 A survey conducted by the Institute for Women's Policy Research found that 83 percent of respondents reported that IPV disrupted their ability to work, and 53 percent lost a job for reasons stemming from abuse. 193

Both employers and workers have a critical role to play in ensuring safe workplaces. That effort must start with a clear understanding of the different forms of GBV and how they can occur within the workplace or affect workers. Workplace sexual harassment is fueled by several factors, including long-standing gender stereotypes and biases; pervasive power imbalances among workers at different levels; limited supports for survivors; the lack of change in workplace culture; the failure to scrutinize structural inequities and systemic practices that perpetuate discrimination; ineffective training and oversight; inadequate protections and reporting mechanisms; and an unwillingness to consistently take strong disciplinary or other action to ensure compliance with the law. 194 The interventions needed must respond directly to these problems.

From an employer perspective, this means demonstrating strong leadership throughout an organization, clearly communicating policies and expectations of workplace conduct. Employers should evaluate existing reporting mechanisms for harassment and, more broadly, whether there are structural factors—such as decentralized reporting structures and limited oversight of individual departments—that can perpetuate power imbalances within the workplace. Employers must also be open to new structures with reconfigured relationships where workers participate in developing and implementing policy solutions. They must commit to ensuring that all employees receive regular training that is more than a pro forma routine. It is critical to ensure that available research—both internal, such as climate surveys, and external—informs any training so that it is up to date and addresses particular workplace needs. Such training also must do more than review legal obligations; it should also address biases and stereotypes around race, sex, gender identity, disability status, and other factors that can fuel harassment and violence. Furthermore, employers must be firmly committed to supporting survivors at every stage, including by creating a fair process to investigate complaints, taking strong action to prevent retaliation, making available counseling resources, and monitoring on an ongoing basis to ensure that there are no lingering problems after a resolution has been reached. This includes external supports such as emergency hotlines and outside worker advocates to help survivors navigate the process of filing complaints. Other measures, such as greater promotion of women to upper-level and senior jobs, can also reduce workplace sexual harassment. 195 Furthermore, employers can play a crucial role in assisting employees who face GBV outside of the workplace by recognizing the signs and impacts of GBV, responding appropriately, and referring the survivor to potential resources. The attention should focus on the employee's well-being and value to the workplace, not confronting a survivor with suspicions of abuse. 196

Innovative resources:

Help for survivors when they decide to come forward

#MeToo movement. Spurred by an onslaught of stories—from those involving high-profile names to little-known figures—the #MeToo movement has propelled a viral reckoning against all forms of sexual misconduct that shows no signs of abating. ¹⁹⁷ Founded in 2006 by Tarana Burke, the #MeToo movement began as a program to help promote healing for and provide resources to survivors of sexual violence, particularly young Black women and girls and other young women and girls of color. The words "me too" were catapulted into the headlines in October 2017 in the wake of horrific allegations of sexual assault leveled against media mogul Harvey Weinstein. Millions of survivors used the hashtag "#MeToo" to show solidarity with survivors around the world by sharing their own stories—often for the very first time. Building on this global conversation, the programmatic work of the #MeToo movement has continued to focus on centering survivors in the discussion about how to disrupt the prevalence of sexual violence and to provide survivors with the resources that they need to heal and survive. This work includes the creation of an online platform with extensive resources for survivors to assist them at all stages of the healing process and a focus on lifting up a more inclusive vision of survivors across race, sex, gender identity, disability, sexual orientation, economic status, immigration status, and more.

TIME'S UP Legal Defense Fund. For too many workers, filing a claim of sexual harassment is intimidating, confusing, and fraught with legal complexity. Many workers want help understanding the legal process, their legal options, and even whether their experiences constitute a violation of law, but they are uncomfortable with and wary of raising these concerns with their employer. Instead, workers may need access to high-quality legal counseling that they can trust and rely on without regard to their personal resources or ability to pay. The TIME'S UP Legal Defense Fund, launched in 2018 and administered by the National Women's Law Center Fund, is an innovative initiative established to provide workers who are dealing with workplace sexual harassment with access to legal and media assistance. From January 2018 through September 2019, the TIME'S UP Legal Defense Fund received more than 4,000 requests for assistance across 50 states, identified more than 700 attorneys to provide legal assistance, and committed more than \$9 million to help fund cases and provide media assistance. 198 Increased investments in these types of worker-advocate efforts are crucial to ensure that workers have access to the support networks necessary to vindicate their rights.

It is also critical to recognize that any comprehensive solution to combat GBV must include worker-focused strategies. It is crucial to support worker power in the form of worker-led efforts to address GBV and promote equitable workplaces. Workers should not face barriers to organizing collectively to raise common concerns and propose solutions to address problems. Such strategies are particularly important for many low-wage workers and workers in lower-level jobs, who may be perceived to have less individual power within a particular workplace. 199 All of these steps should be part of a comprehensive program to combat workplace harassment.

Promoting worker-led efforts to combat harassment

The Coalition of Immokalee Workers (CIW), a worker-led initiative focused on improving labor conditions for Florida tomato farmworkers, undertook a major effort to combat sexual harassment and assault in the fields. In 2001, the CIW launched the Campaign for Fair Food, establishing accountability measures for participating buyers by requiring them to purchase only from farms that abide by the Fair Food Program Code of Conduct, which includes worker protections against sexual harassment and assault.²⁰⁰ The effort involves educating farmworkers about their rights; establishing a complaint line for farmworkers that is available 24/7; and the creation of a Fair Food Standards Council to help investigate complaints, protect survivors from retaliation, and audit participating farms to ensure compliance with the code of conduct.²⁰¹ Because of the campaign's success, the CIW launched a broader Fair Food Program in 2011, expanding to tomato farms in North Carolina, New Jersey, Georgia, South Carolina, Virginia, and Maryland—and even expanding to strawberry and green bell pepper producers in Florida. The Campaign for Fair Food formed agreements with large food retailers—including Walmart and Trader Joe's—and from its 2001 inception to 2018 has resolved more than 2,000 complaints.²⁰² The CIW initiative has been described by federal law enforcement officials as one of the most effective programs to combat sexual violence for agricultural workers.²⁰³

Working toward solutions

Combating gender-based violence requires a comprehensive approach that encompasses the problem's many layers. Solutions must move beyond the perception that GBV is solely a private matter and instead must recognize the important role of external actors—such as policymakers, employers, workers, caregivers, students, enforcement officials, and even the public—in transforming the culture of power to address different forms of misconduct. This work must prioritize efforts to promote equity, combat bias, and support survivors when they exercise their power to challenge the structural barriers that protect the status quo. It also is essential to make use of the full range of tools to counter systemic practices that can shield GBV from scrutiny—from strengthening existing legal protections to pursuing new strategies to change culture and create spaces free of discrimination.

Government's vital role in addressing GBV

At the national level, federal enforcement agencies have a critical role to play in combating GBV. There are key federal laws that provide a public policy framework and make significant progress in responding to GBV. Three laws in particular—the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA), Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964—provide critical protections against sex discrimination that have been used to challenge different forms of GBV, including misconduct perpetrated against people based on their sexual orientation or gender identity and expression. However, the strength of these protections depends on the responsible agencies' commitment to ensuring that the law is fully enforced and implemented, as well as lawmakers' willingness to take action to ensure that the legal tools available are as robust as possible.

The Violence Against Women Act

The federal law VAWA—first passed in 1994 and reauthorized in 2000, 2005, and 2013—has catalyzed tangible results in the reduction of GBV and the expansion of resources for survivors.²⁰⁴ Many experts consider VAWA to provide the basic infra-

structure for responding to GBV. The law has led to a significant drop in GBV—an estimated 64 percent decline in annual domestic violence rates between 1993 and 2010—and a significant increase in survivor supports. 205 The legislation created funding that trains law enforcement officials, judges, and prosecutors to supportively respond to instances of IPV, sexual assault, and stalking. Furthermore, it created the National Domestic Violence Hotline, which connects survivors to resources and supports and, over the past 23 years, has fielded more than 4.8 million requests.²⁰⁶ Between 1993 and 2007, the total number of women killed by their intimate partners fell by 26 percent, and more broadly, the annual rate of IPV against women fell 53 percent between 1993 and 2008. 207 Even with this progress, there remain gaps in protections that are important to fix. For example, loopholes in gun laws, which permit gun purchases by abusive partners, and limited protections and services for LGBTQ survivors are among the gaps that, if addressed, could help strengthen current law.

On April 4, 2019, the U.S. House of Representatives voted to reauthorize VAWA, which officially expired in December 2018. The House reauthorization bill includes essential new provisions such as restricting gun ownership and possession for those convicted of domestic abuse of a dating partner, as well as those convicted of misdemeanor stalking of an intimate partner. It also expands the jurisdiction of tribal courts so that non-Native American U.S. citizen perpetrators can be tried for more types of GBV and GBV-related crimes when they are committed on Native American lands, including sex trafficking, stalking, child abuse, and acts of violence committed against court officers—all of which are currently outside tribal courts' jurisdiction. Despite bipartisan support in the House, Senate leadership and the Trump administration have yet to prioritize VAWA reauthorization. 209 The White House's apparent ambivalence or indifference is unfortunately not surprising given the administration's general lack of focus on GBV and its dismissiveness of survivors' experiences.²¹⁰

Title IX

Federal officials have rightfully recognized in the past that schools have an obligation to maintain environments free of sex discrimination throughout the educational experience, from the earliest elementary school grades to high school, college, advanced degree and continuing education programs, and beyond. Title IX of the Education Amendments Act of 1972 requires covered schools to respond to incidents of sexual harassment and assault on their campuses or facilities at all educational levels.²¹¹ This responsibility calls for schools to be intentional and proactive in improving existing practices and systems; undertaking comprehensive prevention and educational programming; training staff; and pursuing other measures to ensure that all students have the best chance to learn. Additionally, the Clery Act, originally

called the Crime Awareness and Campus Security Act and passed in 1990 as an amendment to the Higher Education Act, specifically requires colleges and universities that participate in federal student aid programs to regularly report on campus security and crime statistics.²¹² In 1992, the law was amended to add a Campus Sexual Assault Victims' Bill of Rights; in 1998, it was renamed for Jeanne Clery, a Pennsylvania college student who was raped and murdered by another student in 1986. Later, in 2013, lawmakers expanded the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination Act to include domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking.²¹³

Unfortunately, while the requirements for Title IX administration were strengthened under the Obama presidency,214 the Trump administration has pursued an aggressive effort to roll back those gains. 215 This regression is even more dangerous given that too many schools have struggled with how best to address incidents involving GBV on their campuses. This difficulty can be compounded by local law enforcement's failure to properly handle and respond to GBV complaints.²¹⁶

Furthermore, although the prevalence of GBV in collegiate settings has received heightened attention in recent years, the Trump administration has systematically worked to downplay the seriousness of rape and sexual assault on college campuses. In 2017, the then-head of the Education Department's Office for Civil Rights wrongly claimed that 90 percent of accusations of campus sexual assault stem from either a woman's regret over a sexual encounter or anger over a breakup.²¹⁷ Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos herself suggested that false reports were just as prevalent as attacks, although her department tried to later claim this was not her view.²¹⁸ Given that more than 90 percent of campus sexual assault survivors do not report their assault, these comments ignore the real-world experiences of survivors and signal a lack of commitment to the robust enforcement that is so essential to reducing GBV.²¹⁹

The Trump administration's new Title IX proposed rules reflect these anti-woman, anti-survivor stereotypes and talking points. In November 2018, the Education Department issued proposed rules around Title IX that narrow the definition of sexual assault. The rules not only allow educational institutions to fail to address survivors' needs in many situations, but they also go so far as to require institutions to dismiss many complaints of sexual harassment without investigation, including most off-campus and online harassment cases, regardless of the impact that the harassment has on the student's ability to succeed in school.²²⁰ Additionally, the proposed new policy requires schools to run quasi-criminal trials any time they seek to formally address sexual harassment or sexual assault allegations—for example, through live hearings with cross examination, even though these processes can be

misused to intimidate and retraumatize survivors. 221 Even more disturbing is the message sent by requiring such processes only in matters addressing sexual harassment and not in any other matters involving student or faculty misconduct—that allegations of sexual harassment are uniquely untrustworthy. These changes will likely discourage survivors from coming forward and disincentivize schools from vigorously investigating claims when they are raised.²²² In addition to these rollbacks, the administration has undertaken aggressive efforts to erode protections for LGBTQ students, especially transgender students, thus potentially making it harder for transgender and other survivors to invoke vital anti-discrimination protections and seek justice.223

Title VII

The main federal employment discrimination law that addresses sexual harassment is Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and it has played a pivotal role in providing important protections against workplace harassment.²²⁴ To be effective, however, these protections require vigorous enforcement and must be part of a comprehensive effort to eliminate GBV in the workplace. This means making sure that available protections are as strong as possible; ensuring that enforcement agencies have sufficient resources and investigatory staff to pursue claims; supporting and bolstering worker power so that survivors are well positioned to challenge discriminatory conduct; and encouraging employers to pursue a range of strategies to change workplace culture.

The EEOC, the agency with the primary enforcement responsibility for Title VII, has importantly drawn attention to the prevalence and persistence of sexual harassment. In 2016, during the Obama administration, the EEOC issued a comprehensive, bipartisan report on harassment, detailing the breadth of the problem across diverse communities, potential intervention strategies, research findings, and areas where new research is sorely needed.²²⁵ Furthermore, the commission has revamped its sexual harassment training and taken policy positions to ensure that protections against sex discrimination are interpreted broadly—for example, by including sexual orientation and gender identity as per se sex discrimination.²²⁶ However, the Trump administration's efforts to curtail protections for LGBTQ individuals in other agencies, including by arguing in court that Title VII does not protect LGBTQ workers, could undermine these protections.

There are also important opportunities beyond agency enforcement that Congress should consider to strengthen existing protections and combat discriminatory practices. Many employers require employees to sign mandatory arbitration clauses

or nondisclosure agreements as a condition of being hired or maintaining employment and before a dispute occurs. These predispute agreements place limits on where employees can pursue their claims or voice concerns.²²⁷ These practices should be prohibited because they can discourage survivors from coming forward or require survivors to submit their claims to a special forum with fewer protections or remedies.

Furthermore, policymakers should address recent U.S. Supreme Court rulings that have made it harder for survivors to hold employers accountable when sexual harassment occurs. For example, in Vance v. Ball State University, the court narrowed the definition of who could be considered a supervisor for the purposes of establishing an employer's vicarious liability for workplace harassment.²²⁸ The court ruled that only employees who are specifically empowered by an employer to take tangible employment actions—such as hiring, firing, making reassignments or substantial changes to work duties, refusing to promote, or modifying benefits—are considered supervisors whose actions can result in an employer being held strictly liable for harassment without further findings of negligence. This means that other employees who fall outside that definition will not be considered supervisors—even if they control the day-to-day activities of another employee—potentially creating steeper hurdles for plaintiffs to establish an employer's legal responsibility for workplace misconduct. Additionally, in the 2013 case *University of Texas Southwestern Medical* Center v. Nassar, the Supreme Court toughened the standard of proof required to prove a claim of retaliation under Title VII. The court ruled that a claim of retaliation required proof that it would not have taken place but for an illegal discriminatory motive, rather than a more lenient standard requiring proof that discrimination was one motivating reason for the alleged retaliation.²²⁹ By making it easier for employers to escape liability for harassment and retaliation, these narrow interpretations may create disincentives for employers to undertake proactive prevention measures and may discourage potential claimants from coming forward.

Other measures to improve workplace harassment protections include clarifying the legal standard that requires a finding of "severe or pervasive" conduct in hostile environment cases in order to prevent overly narrow interpretations of what constitutes a violation, which effectively shields harmful conduct from scrutiny.²³⁰ Extending the statute of limitations—the required time frame for filing a harassment claim—could provide much-needed additional time for survivors to come forward. Codifying language to reinforce survivors' standing to pursue intersectional claims, involving claims based on a combination of factors such as race and gender, can help bolster women of color's efforts to challenge discriminatory practices specifically targeted at them because of their status as women of color. Furthermore, eliminating

the tipped minimum wage—where a worker is paid a much lower hourly wage than the standard federal minimum wage because the worker can supplement wages with tips—would be a crucial measure toward helping tipped workers so that they do not feel that they must endure harassment or assault for their earnings.²³¹ Securing specific protections for workers who may not be consistently covered by existing laws, such as by passing a Domestic Workers Bill of Rights to strengthen workplace protections for domestic workers, can help reduce the likelihood that certain categories of workers are targets of misconduct because the risks of penalty are minimal.²³²

Although Congress has taken some steps to reform its own procedures, ²³³ it has failed to move forward bills to address harassment for the millions of workers outside of its perch on Capitol Hill. Recently introduced legislative proposals, however, would address many of the changes that could make a difference. In early 2019, Sen. Kamala Harris (D-CA) and Rep. Lois Frankel (D-FL) introduced the EMPOWER Act, which aims to protect workers and make it easier for survivors to come forward by banning nondisparagement and nondisclosure agreements in employee contracts, requiring that public companies disclose harassment settlements, establishing a reporting hotline, and reforming the tax code so that income from settlements received by survivors is nontaxable.²³⁴ In April 2019, Sen. Patty Murray (D-WA) and Reps. Katherine Clark (D-MA) and Ayanna Pressley (D-MA) introduced the BE HEARD in the Workplace Act, a bold and expansive effort to strengthen anti-discrimination laws, remove barriers to justice for survivors, improve wages for tipped workers, and hold employers accountable. 235 The bill also clarifies that existing sex discrimination laws include LGBTQ workers, and expands protections to contractors, interns, fellows, volunteers, and workers at small businesses.

While VAWA, Title IX, and Title VII provide critical protections against sex discrimination, they are not the only legal protections available to survivors of GBV. Other civil rights laws—including but not limited to the Americans with Disabilities Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, the Fair Housing Act, and the Civil Rights of Institutionalized Persons Act—entitle GBV survivors who have acquired injuries, disabilities, or long-term health conditions as a result of their abuse to protections as well.²³⁶ With these laws come rights to reasonable accommodations in schools, workplaces, and in society. Most often, these survivors of GBV are not informed of these rights or what to do if these rights are violated.²³⁷ It is essential that service providers make clear these rights and connect survivors with the appropriate supports, such as Centers for Independent Living, Parent Information and Training Centers, deaf and hearing loss agencies, and more.

The government plays an integral role enforcing all of these laws, but a comprehensive response to GBV requires a governmentwide approach across a range of protections and across every federal agency. Every agency should take steps to assess its effectiveness in enforcing protections against any form of GBV within its jurisdiction. Additional examples could include the U.S. Department of Labor scrutinizing to what extent federal contractors are undertaking anti-harassment or other prevention measures; the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development examining rates of sexual harassment in housing programs; the U.S. Department of Agriculture working with the EEOC to improve prevention efforts in farming communities; and the U.S. Department of Homeland Security exploring rates of sexual abuse and GBV experienced by immigrants at the U.S.-Mexico border and in immigration custody. 238 Furthermore, as a large employer itself, the federal government should lead by example and prioritize adopting model practices to combat GBV. This could include creating a specialized task force to look at specific problems within federal agencies and identify trends to be addressed.

Moving forward and going further

The guiding principles for any public policy response to GBV must reflect a clear understanding of individuals' diverse needs across sex, race, ethnicity, sexual orientation, gender identity and expression, national origin, disability status, and other personal characteristics. Solutions must be comprehensive and address the interdisciplinary, life cycle nature of the problem by connecting the dots across different issues. They must also encompass action steps that can be taken at all levels—individual, governmental, and institutional—to address the visible and less visible, conscious and unconscious drivers fueling GBV.

Survivor-focused strategies

Centering survivors: It is essential to focus on survivors' needs and to prioritize specific actions to remedy the problems that they face. This requires including the perspectives of survivors at all stages as policies and other actions are developed to maximize the effectiveness and responsiveness of any strategies pursued. Survivors' viewpoints are particularly important to deepen the understanding of the structural barriers and cultural biases that survivors confront daily—especially survivors who experience intersectional discrimination based on combined forms of bias—and that require concrete policy responses. These actions must include a massive investment in resources to ensure that survivors have access to the full range of services that they need, beyond counseling, to include other critical supports such as:

- Full access to legal supports: Survivors must have access to different types of legal assistance without incurring costs, ranging from advocates who can handle cases to those who can provide help with understanding different rights and protections. It is also important to ensure that survivors are not coerced or required to sign away their rights without consultation with counsel.
- Full access to comprehensive health care: Survivors must have access to both primary and preventative care as well as emergency services and the full range of reproductive health care, including birth control and abortion care.

- Robust social safety net protections: Survivors must have access to emergency support services, such as safe housing and fiscal assistance, that will allow them to achieve economic stability.
- Work transition supports: Survivors may need access to assistance that enables them to transition from one job to another, such as additional job training and short-term stipends, without falling into financial ruin.
- Emergency child care services: Survivors must be able to leave their children in a safe environment when dealing with rapid transitions from one place to another. Survivors may have court dates or court-mandated meetings, doctor appointments, job interviews for new positions, or other official meetings that require quick attention and flexibility.
- Informational resources: Survivors need access to comprehensive information about what to do when they encounter GBV: where they can go for help, what resources are available, and what steps they need to take to pursue a claim. This information must be accessible to survivors from diverse backgrounds and experiences, including having information in multiple languages and accessible to individuals with disabilities.
- Targeted supports for survivors from diverse backgrounds:
 - Women of color survivors: Research suggests that women of color are disproportionately targets of GBV, yet there has been too little attention focused on the factors causing these disparities or where these disparities most often arise. It is essential to identify industries, occupations, institutional settings, and other areas where this higher prevalence is occurring and to target specific resources toward rooting out discriminatory practices.
 - Immigrant survivors: Survivors must be able to come forward and report instances of GBV without fear of retribution. Immigrant survivors may feel particularly vulnerable when their legal status is under consideration by the relevant authorities. Thus, it is even more important to roll back significant, unilateral changes made to asylum laws, first by then-U.S. Attorney General Jeff Sessions and more recently by current U.S. Attorney General William Barr, that reduce access to protection for immigrant survivors of GBV and ideologically motivated violence.
 - **LGBTQ survivors:** Taking action to provide resources for facilities that can offer shelter and other supports to LGBTQ survivors, and to prohibit entities from discriminating against LGBTQ survivors, is crucial. This is especially true for transgender survivors, who are regularly denied services because of their gender identity or transgender status.²³⁹

- Survivors with disabilities: Survivors with disabilities, who may be especially reliant on caregivers for assistance, must have access to specialized services in order to be able to extricate themselves from a particular living situation without further putting their safety and well-being at risk.
- Civic participation: Survivors' civic involvement can provide them an important opportunity to focus on their own issue priorities and influence policymakers and the policies they pursue. Community institutions, such as boards of elections, must consider how to ensure that survivors can participate fully and fairly. Survivors, for example, must be able to access election information and materials and be able to register to vote and vote safely in person at polling places or other designated voting locations. Pro-voter reforms such as early voting, automatic voter registration, no-excuse absentee voting, and same-day voter registration are commonsense policies that would benefit all voters, including and particularly survivors. Voter registration programs must also involve confidentiality programs and confidential voter listings to ensure that voter information is inaccessible by abusers seeking to exploit it. To help survivors receive this access, state and local election websites as well as campaigns and political parties—can add "escape site" buttons to their webpages, which enable survivors to quickly leave a webpage and keep their election activity private if an abuser enters the room or looks over their shoulder. Jurisdictions should consider providing survivor-focused trainings for election officials, including training on how to identify signs of domestic abuse.

Federal interventions

 Strengthening existing sex discrimination and other anti-discrimination protections: There must be an intentional focus on improving existing sex discrimination protections to create greater accountability for wrongdoing at the individual and institutional levels, enabling survivors to come forward without fear of retribution and eliminating barriers to bringing misconduct to light. Measures to strengthen protections under Title VII—such as the BE HEARD Act and the EMPOWER Act—and Title IX and reauthorizing VAWA must be a top priority. These improvements should also include language that reinforces the availability and importance of intersectional discrimination claims to address combined forms of bias such as race and gender; ethnicity and gender; disability status and race; and other formulations. Furthermore, to the extent needed, these reforms should make clear the scope of sex discrimination protections to include protections based on sexual orientation and gender identity to ensure that all survivors have access to the protections that they need.

Congress should act to establish a federal blue-ribbon commission tasked with developing a national strategy for reducing GBV through sustainable and visionary reform.

- **Expanding economic security policies:** There must be a serious commitment to enacting a range of policy solutions to address persistent economic inequality that, left unchecked, can limit survivors' ability to escape abusive situations without risking their financial stability. Such measures include enacting comprehensive equal pay reform such as the Paycheck Fairness Act; paid sick and "safe" days; inclusive paid family and medical leave; and measures to raise the minimum wage and eliminate the tipped minimum wage and subminimum wage.
- Passing comprehensive immigration reforms: In addition to protections for survivors, comprehensive immigration reforms are needed to create a structured pathway toward citizenship for immigrants so that they feel safe coming forward in any case involving GBV. Immigrants who witness or hear about misconduct may feel threatened if they say anything about what they have seen out of fear that they and their families may be at risk of detention and deportation. Increasing the number of U visas that are available each year to victims of certain serious crimes—including those arising out of GBV—who offer to cooperate with law enforcement would help to better combat IPV and provide immigrant survivors with an important tool to secure their own safety and freedom.²⁴⁰
- · Implementing state-of-the-art anti-bias training for law enforcement, educators, service providers, employers, and others interacting with survivors: Comprehensive training is needed at all levels to ensure that survivors receive the support that they need and are treated fairly. In particular, law enforcement officers should receive detailed training on the trauma of and on how to work with survivors of GBV, including disrupting biases toward survivors and different types of abuse, as well as how to appropriately and sensitively communicate with survivors—particularly disabled survivors, survivors of color, LGBTQ survivors, and survivors with language barriers. Furthermore, law enforcement agencies should receive increased, targeted funding to eliminate the backlog of unanalyzed DNA casework and accelerate resolutions in pending investigations.
- Increasing support for research on causes, prevention, survivors, and perpetrators: To better understand GBV, research must be undertaken to study both causes and prevention as well as perpetrators and survivors. This includes targeted research focused on the challenges facing survivors of color, LGBTQ survivors, and survivors with disabilities. Such research should not only identify gaps in knowledge but also examine gaps in the available data and what data are needed for future analysis. More research is also needed to identify best practices and effectiveness regarding alternative resolution approaches, including restorative justice and other mediated strategies. Not every incident involving GBV will or should result in a termination or incarceration, but it is important to identify strategies to resolve incidents that focus

- on survivor healing and invest in community-based, survivor-centered efforts to work with all parties to promote accountability, truth-telling, acknowledgement of wrongdoing, healing, and restoration.
- Stepping up vigorous government enforcement: Robust enforcement of legal protections prohibiting different forms of GBV is crucial. Government plays a pivotal role in upholding and implementing laws established to prohibit GBV, both in terms of undertaking efforts to ensure compliance with the law and in assisting other entities with instituting proper practices. In particular, the government has a special responsibility to protect from harm those who are under-represented, are under-resourced, or fall outside of the existing power structure, as well as to leverage the power of the federal government to hold institutional actors accountable for wrongdoing. These efforts must include strengthening investigatory tools and promoting greater transparency about impact and results such as claims data that are broken down by race, gender identity, ethnicity, disability status, or other factors. It also must include reversing proposed rollbacks of regulations by the Trump administration—such as those under Title IX—that reduce protections for gender minorities and exacerbates skepticism of survivors. Enforcement officials must be viewed as impartial investigators committed to uncovering the truth and enforcing the law, and not as ideological actors with an agenda. Furthermore, the federal government should explore the creation of an interagency strike force that can work to share information, examine crosscutting issues, and move quickly when needed.
- · Strengthening gun laws to keep guns out of the hands of domestic abusers and stalkers: Current federal law contains significant gaps that allow individuals with a demonstrated history of domestic abuse or stalking to continue to legally purchase and possess firearms.²⁴¹ While federal law bans individuals convicted of a misdemeanor crime of domestic violence or subject to a domestic violence-related order of protection from gun possession, this law does not apply when the abuse occurred in the context of a dating relationship. In addition, the restriction on gun ownership stemming from the issuance of an order of protection does not apply to temporary orders of protection issued at the beginning of a legal process when a survivor first attempts to obtain protection—a period of time that is often the most dangerous. Finally, current federal law does not apply to individuals convicted of misdemeanor stalking offenses, a dangerous gap in light of the demonstrated link between stalking and future acts of violence.²⁴² Congress must act to close these gaps in the law that leave survivors of domestic abuse and stalking vulnerable to future gun violence.
- Pursuing federal initiatives that intentionally include survivors with disabilities: Too often, the available research and materials on GBV fail to consider or address the experiences and specific needs of survivors with disabilities. It is critical to take

intentional steps to include disability as a demographic measure in the surveys and studies used to track GBV and GBV-related issues. This includes, for example, ensuring the collection of comprehensive data on GBV incidents involving students with disabilities.²⁴³ It also means developing accurate, expert-informed materials to offer technical assistance—to schools and other institutions—on the rights of survivors with disabilities and how best to provide them with appropriate accommodations in response to GBV.

Establishing a federal commission to end GBV

In order to implement and build on these recommendations, Congress should act to establish a federal blue-ribbon commission tasked with developing a national strategy for reducing GBV through sustainable and visionary reform. Individual states and localities such as New York City, as well as private sector organizations such as the American Bar Association, have convened similar initiatives in the past.²⁴⁴ The federal commission would build upon these efforts and broaden their scope. The proposed commission should be assigned three primary objectives:

- 1. Examine and report on trends; gaps in reporting, data, and enforcement; and best practices at the local, state, and federal levels
- **2.** Examine and report on the prevalence of GBV in different environments including at home, school, and work—and potential interventions that could be deployed
- 3. Set five-, 10-, and 15-year goals for the reduction of GBV across all demographic groups

The commission should be authorized for a minimum of four years, with a broad scope. It should examine the settings and forms of all kinds of abuse—those discussed in this report and those that are not, such as sex trafficking and abuse that occurs within the criminal justice system and the military.

The commission should provide Congress with annual, public updates on its work during congressional hearings held by standing committees with jurisdiction. At the end of the commission's term, a report with final recommendations and goals should be presented in the same manner. The commission should include individual subcommittees that would focus on a variety of issues, including: the similarities and differences in both risk factors and motivators for involvement in GBV across various settings and populations; the development of a public health approach to address GBV; the communities and demographics of those with higher rates of GBV, especially women of color and transgender women; and issues in reporting GBV and collecting accurate, comprehensive data.

The proposed commission should also be required to examine and report on:

- 1. Improving economic stability for survivors: At a minimum, the commission should examine housing instability, wage inadequacies and inequalities by demographic breakdowns, and relevant paid leave strategies, while providing sufficient funding for programs that help families meet their basic needs and ensuring these are accessible to survivors.
- 2. Reaching those most at risk for violence: Communities who face disproportionate risks of violence—particularly women of color—deserve focused research. The commission should establish new ways of tracking violence in these communities—including pilot programs throughout different regions—with the goal of using those data to establish better and more culturally competent outreach and support strategies. This work should also include a robust plan for strengthening data collection to improve quality and ensure disaggregation across race, ethnicity, disability status, sexual orientation, and gender identity.
- 3. Increasing health care access: The commission's work should ensure that survivors have access to comprehensive health care, such as primary care, trauma services, and the full range of reproductive health services, including contraception and abortion care.
- 4. Expanding and enhancing public safety standards: At a minimum, the commission should consider gun violence prevention measures that will ensure that all domestic abusers and stalkers—including those in a dating relationship and individuals subject to a temporary restraining order—do not have easy access to guns.

The commission should include ex officio representatives from federal agencies, including the U.S. Department of Justice, Department of Education, EEOC, Department of Agriculture, Department of Commerce, Department of Labor, Department of Health and Human Services, Department of Housing and Urban Development, Department of Defense, Department of Homeland Security, the National Council on Disability, Office of Personnel Management, and the CDC. It should also include four congressional lawmakers—each appointed by the minority and majority leaders of the House of Representatives and the Senate, respectively.

In addition, the commission should include experts from outside of government and from affected communities. It should be representative of individuals of varying gender identities and sexual orientations and from diverse racial, ethnic, and economic backgrounds. At a minimum, it should include survivors and representatives from survivor support organizations; experts who have worked on or researched GBV; and

experts in the fields of mental health, social work, public health, reproductive health, emergency medicine, law enforcement, disability policy, and economic policy.

Each year, substantial funding should be appropriated to enable the commission to fully conduct its work. Appropriators should be guided by the principle that the level of funding must reflect the scope of the problem. A portion of that funding should be appropriated to the CDC and Department of Justice to support research on the public health impact of GBV, as well as potential strategies for reduction. The funding should include sufficient resources to commission research, convene roundtables, hold hearings and listening sessions, and visit model programs to lift up best practices and draw attention to the most effective strategies and solutions for combating GBV.

State action

It is important for states and localities to examine ways to address GBV in their own communities. A wide-ranging coalition of nearly 300 advocates from across the country have called for at least 20 states to take concrete action to enact policies addressing different forms of GBV by 2020.²⁴⁵ To further this goal, states must take steps to examine both their own practices across state offices and operations, as well as practices affecting everyday individuals who live or work in the state. Undertaking a comprehensive assessment by an independent expert to evaluate existing state policies and procedures can help determine their effectiveness in surfacing and disrupting misconduct and in enabling survivors to come forward without fear of retaliation. This type of assessment should also include conducting climate surveys among their own workforce, examining how power differentials affect reporting and resolving GBV allegations, and exploring what structures are needed to ensure a fair process for considering claims. States must be willing to implement changes to strengthen state practices where needed in order to help ensure that discrimination is surfaced and remedied as quickly as possible. But states must do more than address their internal workforce needs: They must look more broadly at the effectiveness of existing state laws and protections and engage survivors and advocates in identifying where changes are needed to combat GBV. Furthermore, states must take steps to drive culture change and reduce biases about women and gender minorities that can influence attitudes about GBV. This includes exploring community-based innovations to set community standards around GBV to promote institutional accountability.

Schools, employers, and other institutions

It is critical for all institutions to take action to address GBV and promote a culture where such misconduct is deemed unacceptable. These steps include regularly undertaking internal assessments and evaluations to examine organizational practices, culture, and overall climate. Views about women and gender minorities, across race, ethnicity, LGBTQ status, and disability status are often deeply embedded within institutional structures and individuals themselves and it is essential to surface and confront these attitudes head on. Schools at all levels must use a mix of strategies to educate students about healthy relationships, codes of conduct, and school processes, both to fulfill their educational mission and to ensure compliance with the law. Advocates have called for at least 100 school districts to undertake reforms to address GBV by 2020.²⁴⁶ Similarly, workplaces must use assessments and climate surveys to identify where interventions are needed, in combination with comprehensive training tailored to the institution. Workplaces—like all institutions—must ensure that there are fair processes that enable survivors to come forward without retribution and be willing to address structural barriers that may hinder reporting. It is also critical to expand opportunities for women and people of color to move up the career ladder because greater equity can help reduce discriminatory practices overall. Institutions also must take steps to disrupt institutional power centers that inhibit or deter individuals from coming forward. Measures such as ensuring that staff have access to worker advocates and removing barriers to collective organizing can help foster an even balance of power within the institution. Furthermore, there is also a critical role for philanthropy to push out resources in support of addressing GBV in all facets of life.

Individual actions

Public education to help individuals prevent GBV is also critically important. Investments to make educational resources and trainings widely available so that individuals can learn about bystander intervention strategies and creating a culture of inclusion can also have an impact. Creating online resources, allocating funding to support additional learning on how to provide appropriate support to survivors, and developing trainings for civic organizations on prevention strategies are among the strategies that could be deployed to better equip individuals with the tools needed to respond to GBV in the most effective, supportive manner possible.

Conclusion

Gender-based violence is pervasive throughout society. It occurs at every stage of life and affects people of all backgrounds. Its effects can last for days, months, years, or a lifetime, leaving an imprint on many or all areas of a survivor's life. The numbers highlighted in this report are staggering, and yet they still likely underestimate the true prevalence of GBV given long-standing underreporting and the shifting perceptions of what constitutes sexual harassment, sexual assault, rape, and other forms of GBV. Combating GBV effectively must be more than an afterthought; it will require intentional, focused, and comprehensive efforts across different communities, relationships, settings, and institutions. That work must start now with an unyielding commitment to survivors across all races, ethnicities, gender identities, and disability status and to transforming the environment, processes, attitudes, and cultural norms used to address GBV in all its forms. A national initiative that brings together the best thinking, identifies new strategies, and maps out a plan of action should be part of a broader, comprehensive effort to marshal new resources and support and drive concrete change.

However, that is not all that needs to happen. There must be a collective push to reject the culture of power that has preserved a status quo saturated with bias and instead embrace the individual dignity and autonomy of every person. Most importantly, all of this work must go beyond solely focusing on sharing survivors' stories without finding solutions; it must seek accountability, disrupt the power centers that shield perpetrators from scrutiny, challenge the attitudes that continue to disbelieve survivors, and make justice a top priority. The need is urgent, and the time for action is long overdue.

Acknowledgements

This report would not have been possible without the support and assistance of numerous individuals. The authors would like to thank current and former Center for American Progress staff who were enormously helpful and generous with their time, providing research assistance and reviewing different versions of the report: Rukmani Bhatia, Nora Ellmann, Sharita Gruberg, Kaitlin Holmes, Tom Jawetz, Jacob Leibenluft, Connor Maxwell, Ben Miller, Shabab Ahmed Mirza, Anusha Ravi, Scott Sargrad, Eliza Schultz, Danyelle Solomon, Jamila Taylor, and Eugenio Weigend. In addition, the authors are extremely appreciative of the suggestions from several external colleagues, including Sasha Ahuja, Jess Davidson, Shaina Goodman, Ever Hanna, Lisalyn Jacobs, Emily Martin, Maya Raghu, and Lynn Rosenthal. Finally, the authors would like to thank the CAP Editorial team for its thoughtful review and suggestions throughout the entire report process.

About the authors

Jocelyn Frye is a senior fellow for the Women's Initiative at the Center for American Progress, where her work focuses on a wide range of women's issues, including work-family balance, pay equity, and women's leadership. Prior to joining CAP, Frye served for four years as deputy assistant to the president and director of policy and special projects for the first lady, where she focused on women, families, and engagement with the greater Washington, D.C., community. Before joining the Obama administration, Frye served as general counsel at the National Partnership for Women and Families, where she concentrated on employment and gender-discrimination issues, with a particular emphasis on equal-employment-enforcement efforts and employment barriers facing women of color and low-income women. Prior to her work at the National Partnership, she worked for four years as an associate at Crowell & Moring, a Washington law firm. She received her undergraduate degree from the University of Michigan and her law degree from Harvard Law School.

Shilpa Phadke is the vice president for the Women's Initiative at the Center. In this capacity, she oversees CAP's policy development and analysis, as well as its advocacy and outreach work on women's issues. Her work focuses on a wide range of women's issues, including women's economic security, women's health and rights, and women's leadership. Prior to joining CAP, Phadke served in the Obama White House as the special assistant to the president for Cabinet affairs. She has also worked as a senior adviser at the U.S. Department of State, as deputy director for

legislative affairs at the Council on Environmental Quality, and as a senior legislative policy adviser for the U.S. Department of Homeland Security. Prior to her work in the Obama administration, Phadke served as a policy adviser on the Obama-Biden presidential transition team and as a member of the paid media and opinion research team for then-Sen. Barack Obama's (D-IL) campaign for the presidency. A native of Massachusetts, Phadke received a master's in public policy from the John F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University and a bachelor's degree from Boston College.

Robin Bleiweis is a research assistant for women's economic security for the Women's Initiative at the Center. Prior to joining CAP, Bleiweis worked at Cohen Milstein Sellers & Toll PLLC, a plaintiff's class-action law firm, as a paralegal in the securities litigation and investor protection practice group. She graduated magna cum laude from Wake Forest University, where she earned a bachelor's degree in sociology and psychology. Her undergraduate research centered on gender-based discrimination and paid family leave policies.

Maggie Jo Buchanan is the director of Legal Progress at the Center. She is also a former associate director for the Women's Initiative at the Center. Buchanan has led major policy initiatives at organizations that include Young Invincibles and NARAL Pro-Choice America. She also served as a senior legislative assistant to Rep. Lloyd Doggett (D-TX). An adopted Texan, she has also consulted with leading state-based organizations focused on the health of women and children and continues to be involved in the volunteer and nonprofit community in Central Texas. Buchanan's work has received extensive news coverage, and she has provided commentary to NPR, U.S. News & World Report, Politico, PBS NewsHour, Vox, The Guardian, the Houston Chronicle, and more. She earned her law degree from the University of Texas School of Law and her bachelor's degree from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

Danielle Corley is a former research associate for women's economic policy at the Center. Prior to CAP, she worked for the U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee as a staff assistant in the Disability Policy and Oversight Office. Corley graduated from the University of Texas at Austin with a degree in Plan II Honors, an interdisciplinary liberal arts program. She spent the past year working at a nonprofit residential school in rural India.

Osub Ahmed is a senior policy analyst for women's health and rights for the Women's Initiative at the Center. Her work focuses on federal- and state-level abortion and contraceptive coverage and access, crisis pregnancy centers, religious exemptions related to the provision of reproductive health services, and the intersection of women's health and climate change. Prior to joining CAP, Ahmed was a program manager at the Black Women's Health Imperative, where she managed a multistate, campusbased reproductive justice program, My Sister's Keeper. Prior to that, she worked at a consulting company where, among other responsibilities, she helped to evaluate and provide recommendations to the U.S. Department of State regarding its travel health clinics' immunization services. Ahmed also has also worked as a lab manager at Massachusetts General Hospital and Boston Children's Hospital. She received her Master of Public Health in health behavior from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill and her bachelor's degree in organismic and evolutionary biology from Harvard University.

Rebecca Cokley is the director of the Disability Justice Initiative at the Center.

Laura E. Durso is the vice president of the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center.

Chelsea Parsons is the vice president of Gun Violence Prevention at the Center.

Appendix: Resource page

There are several national resources available to survivors of intimate partner violence, sexual violence, stalking, and trafficking.

National Domestic Violence Hotline

Operating around the clock, seven days a week, confidential, and free of cost, the National Domestic Violence Hotline provides lifesaving tools and immediate support to enable survivors to find safety and live lives free of abuse.

1-800-799-7233; teletypewriter: 1-800-787-3224 www.ndvh.org

American Association of University Women

The American Association of University Women is the nation's leading voice promoting equity and education for women and girls.

1-202-785-7700 https://www.aauw.org/

The American Civil Liberties Union's Women's Rights Project

Through litigation, advocacy, and public education, the American Civil Liberties Union's Women's Rights Project pushes for change and systemic reform in institutions that perpetuate discrimination against women, focusing its work in the areas of employment, violence against women, and education.

1-212-549-2500 https://www.aclu.org/issues/womens-rights

Alianza Nacional de Campesinas

Alianza de Campesinas is committed to securing social, environmental, and economic justice; violence prevention; equality; and healthier workplaces, homes, and communities for farmworker women and their families.

1-951-545-1917

https://www.alianzanacionaldecampesinas.org/

Asian Pacific Institute on Gender-Based Violence

The Asian Pacific Institute on Gender-Based Violence is a national resource center on domestic violence, sexual violence, trafficking, and other forms of gender-based violence in Asian and Pacific Islander communities.

1-415-568-3315 www.api-gbv.org

Break the Cycle

Break the Cycle inspires and supports young people ages 12 to 24 to build healthy relationships and create a culture without abuse.

Text "loveis" to 22522 to chat with a peer advocate 24/7 https://www.breakthecycle.org/

The Center for Family Safety and Healing

In 2011, the Center for Child and Family Advocacy at Nationwide Children's, which was founded in 2002, and the Columbus Coalition Against Family Violence, established in 1998, merged to become the Center for Family Safety and Healing.

https://www.nationwidechildrens.org/specialties/the-center-for-family-safety-and-healing

Center for Survivor Agency and Justice

The Center for Survivor Agency and Justice is a national organization dedicated to enhancing advocacy for survivors of intimate partner violence.

1-301-915-0160 https://csaj.org/

Equal Rights Advocates

Equal Rights Advocates is a national civil rights organization dedicated to protecting and expanding economic and educational access and opportunities for women and girls.

1-415-621-0672 https://www.equalrights.org/

FORGE

FORGE is a national transgender anti-violence organization, federally funded to provide direct services to transgender, gender nonconforming and gender nonbinary survivors of sexual assault. Since 2011, FORGE has served as the only transgender-focused organization federally funded to provide training and technical assistance to providers around the country who work with transgender survivors of sexual assault, domestic and dating violence, and stalking.

1-414-559-2123

https://forge-forward.org/

Futures Without Violence: The National Health Resource Center on Domestic Violence

Futures Without Violence is a health and social justice nonprofit with a simple mission: to heal those who are traumatized by violence today—and to create healthy families and communities free of violence tomorrow.

1-415-678-5500

www.futureswithoutviolence.org

Girls for Gender Equity

Girls for Gender Equity promotes the physical, psychological, social, and economic well-being of girls, women, and, ultimately, the entire community.

1-718-857-1393

https://www.ggenyc.org/

#MeToo movement

The #MeToo movement supports survivors of sexual violence and their allies by connecting survivors to resources, offering community organizing resources, pursuing a "me too" policy platform, and gathering sexual violence researchers and research.

https://metoomvmt.org/

National Center for Victims of Crime

The National Center for Victims of Crime is a nonprofit organization that advocates for victims' rights, trains professionals who work with victims, and serves as a trusted source of information on victims' issues.

1-202-467-8700

www.victimsofcrime.org

National Center on Domestic Violence, Trauma & Mental Health

The National Center on Domestic Violence, Trauma & Mental Health provides training, support, and consultation to advocates, mental health and substance abuse providers, legal professionals, and policymakers as they work to improve agency- and systems-level responses to survivors and their children.

1-312-726-7020, ext. 2011 www.nationalcenterdvtraumamh.org

National Child Abuse Hotline/Childhelp

The Childhelp National Child Abuse Hotline is dedicated to the prevention of child abuse. Serving the United States and Canada, the hotline is staffed 24 hours a day, seven days a week, with professional crisis counselors who —through interpreters—provide assistance in more than 170 languages.

1-800-4-A-CHILD (1-800-422-4453) www.childhelp.org

National Coalition for the Homeless

The National Coalition for the Homeless is a national network of people who are currently experiencing or who have experienced homelessness; activists and advocates; community-based and faith-based service providers; and others committed to a single mission: to prevent and end homelessness while ensuring the immediate needs of those experiencing homelessness are met and their civil rights protected.

1-202-462-4822 www.nationalhomeless.org

National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs

The National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs works to prevent, respond to, and end all forms of violence against and within LGBTQ communities. They are a national coalition of local member programs, affiliate organizations and individual affiliates who create systemic and social change. They strive to increase power, safety and resources through data analysis, policy advocacy, education and technical assistance.

1-212-714-1141 https://avp.org/ncavp/

National Dating Abuse Helpline/loveisrespect.org

Highly trained advocates offer support, information, and advocacy to young people who have questions or concerns about their dating relationships. They also provide information and support to concerned friends and family members, teachers, counselors, service providers, and members of law enforcement. Free and confidential phone, live chat, and texting services are available 24/7/365.

Call: 1-866-331-9474; text: LOVEIS to 22522

www.loveisrespect.org

National Disability Rights Network

The National Disability Rights Network is the nonprofit membership organization for the federally mandated Protection and Advocacy Systems and the Client Assistance Programs for individuals with disabilities.

1-202-408-9514

http://www.ndrn.org/en/

National Domestic Workers Alliance

The National Domestic Workers Alliance is the nation's leading voice for dignity and fairness for the millions of domestic workers in the United States.

1-646-360-5806

https://www.www.domesticworkers.org/

National Human Trafficking Resource Center/Polaris Project

Polaris provides human trafficking victims and survivors with critical support to get help and stay safe through the National Human Trafficking Hotline and BeFree Textline.

Call: 1-888-373-7888; text: HELP to BeFree (233733)

www.polarisproject.org

National Indigenous Women's Resource Center

The National Indigenous Women's Resource Center Inc. is a Native nonprofit organization that was created specifically to serve as the National Indian Resource Center Addressing Domestic Violence and Safety for Indian Women.

1-406-477-3896

http://www.niwrc.org/

National Latin@ Network for Healthy Families and Communities

The National Latin@ Network, a project of Casa de Esperanza, is the national institute on domestic violence focusing on Latin@ communities.

1-651-646-5553

www.nationallatinonetwork.org

National Network for Immigrant and Refugee Rights

The National Network for Immigrant and Refugee Rights works to defend and expand the rights of all immigrants and refugees, regardless of immigration status.

1-510-465-1984

www.nnirr.org

National Network to End Domestic Violence

National Network to End Domestic Violence projects address the complex causes and far-reaching consequences of domestic violence through cross-sector collaborations at the state, national, and international levels.

1-202-543-5566

https://nnedv.org/

National Partnership for Women & Families

Founded in 1971 as the Women's Legal Defense Fund, the National Partnership for Women and Families is a nonprofit, nonpartisan organization based in Washington, D.C., that works to make life better for women and families.

1-202-986-2600

http://www.nationalpartnership.org/

National Resource Center on Domestic Violence

The National Resource Center on Domestic Violence has been a comprehensive source of information for those wanting to educate themselves and help others on the many issues related to domestic violence.

1-800-537-2238

www.nrcdv.org and www.vawnet.org

National Sexual Assault Hotline/RAINN

The Rape, Abuse & Incest National Network (RAINN) is the nation's largest anti-sexual violence organization. RAINN created and operates the National Sexual Assault Hotline in partnership with more than 1,000 local sexual assault service providers across the country and operates the DoD Safe Helpline for the U.S. Department of Defense.

1-800-656-HOPE (1-800-656-4673) www.rainn.org

National Sexual Violence Resource Center

The National Sexual Violence Resource Center's mission is to provide leadership in preventing and responding to sexual violence through collaboration, sharing and creating resources, and promoting research.

1-717-909-0710; 1-877-739-3895 (toll-free) www.nsvrc.org

National Suicide Prevention Lifeline

The National Suicide Prevention Lifeline provides free and confidential support to people in suicidal crisis or emotional distress 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, across the United States. The Lifeline is comprised of a national network of more than 150 local crisis centers, combining custom local care and resources with national standards and best practices.

1-800-273-TALK (1-800-273-8255) www.suicidepreventionlifeline.org

National Women's Law Center

The National Women's Law Center (NWLC) fights for gender justice—in the courts, in public policy, and in our society—working across the issues that are central to the lives of women and girls. The NWLC is also home of the TIME'S UP Legal Defense Fund.

1-202-588-5180 https://nwlc.org

The Network/La Red

The Network/La Red is a survivor-led, social justice organization that works to end partner abuse in lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, SM, polyamorous, and queer communities.

1-617-742-4911 http://tnlr.org/en/

Restaurant Opportunities Centers United

The mission of the Restaurant Opportunities Centers United is to improve wages and working conditions for the nation's restaurant workforce.

1-212-343-1771 (New York office) 1-202-559-7498 (DC office) https://rocunited.org/

Sins Invalid

Sins Invalid is a disability justice-based performance project that incubates and celebrates artists with disabilities, centralizing artists of color and LGBTQ/gender-variant artists as communities who have been historically marginalized. Led by disabled people of color, Sins Invalid's performance work explores the themes of sexuality, embodiment and the disabled body, developing provocative work where paradigms of "normal" and "sexy" are challenged, offering instead a vision of beauty and sexuality inclusive of all bodies and communities. The people behind Sins Invalid are widely understood to be the founders of the Disability Justice movement.

https://www.sinsinvalid.org/

TIME'S UP

TIME'S UP is an organization that insists on safe, fair, and dignified work for women of all kinds. Powered by women, our TIME'S UP programming addresses the systemic inequality and injustice in the workplace that have kept underrepresented groups from reaching their full potential. The TIME'S UP Legal Defense Fund helps defray legal and public relations costs in select cases for those who have experienced sexual harassment or related retaliation in the workplace. The Fund is housed at and administered by the National Women's Law Center.

https://www.timesupnow.com/ https://www.timesupnow.com/times up legal defense fund

Ujima: The National Center on Violence Against Women in the Black Community

Ujima: The National Center on Violence Against Women in the Black Community serves as a national, culturally specific services issue resource center to provide support to and be a voice for the Black community in response to domestic, sexual, and community violence.

1-844-77-UJIMA (1-844-778-5462) https://ujimacommunity.org/

Women Employed

Women Employed is fighting to ensure that all women can achieve their aspirations and support themselves and their families.

1-312-782-3902

https://womenemployed.org/

Women Enabled International

Women Enabled International advances human rights at the intersection of gender and disability to respond to the lived experiences of women and girls with disabilities, promote inclusion and participation, and achieve transformative equality.

1-202-630-3818

https://www.womenenabled.org

WomensLaw.org

Despite its name, WomensLaw.org provides information that is relevant to people of all genders, not just women. WomensLaw.org's email hotline will provide legal information to anyone who reaches out with legal questions or concerns regarding domestic violence, sexual violence, or any other topic covered on the site.

https://www.womenslaw.org/

Workplaces Respond To Domestic & Sexual Violence: A National Resource Center

Workplaces Respond educates and builds collaborations among workplace and nonworkplace stakeholders—employers, worker associations, unions, and anti-violence advocates—to prevent and respond to domestic violence, sexual harassment and violence, trafficking, stalking, and exploitation impacting the workplace. The project is a publicprivate partnership led by Futures Without Violence, and funded by the U.S. Department of Justice's Office on Violence Against Women.

415-678-5500

https://www.workplacesrespond.org/

Endnotes

1 Sasha Khokha, "Migrant farmworkers speak up about sexual harassment and rape," The California Report, June 28, 2013, available at https://www.scpr.org/programs/ take-two/2013/06/28/32477/migrant-farmworkers-speakup-about-sexual-harassme/.

2 Ibid.

- 3 Stephanie Zacharek, Eliana Dockterman, and Haley Sweetland Edwards, "The Silence Breakers," Time, December 6, 2017, available at http://time.com/timeperson-of-the-year-2017-silence-breakers/; Editorial Board, "Vote 'no' on Kavanaugh," The Washington Post, October 4, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ opinions/vote-no-on-kavanaugh/2018/10/04/23495e3ac7f3-11e8-b1ed-1d2d65b86d0c_story.html?utm_term=. fd8c68307d58; Jocelyn Frye, "Advancing #MeToo in a Post-Kavanaugh Confirmation World," Center for American Progress, October 26, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2018/10/26/460047/advancing-metoo-post-kavanaugh-confirmation-world/; Megan Garber, "The Real Meaning of Trump's 'She's Not My Type' Defense," The Atlantic, June 25, 2019, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/ entertainment/archive/2019/06/trump-e-jean-carrollrape-allegation-not-my-type-defense/592555/; Sunny Frothingham and Shilpa Phadke, "100 Days, 100 Ways the Trump Administration Is Harming Women and Families' (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2017/04/25/430969/100-days-100-ways-trumpadministration-harming-women-families/.
- 4 Julie Bosman, Kate Taylor, and Tim Arango, "A Common Trait Among Mass Killers: Hatred Toward Women," The New York Times, August 10, 2019, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2019/08/10/us/mass-shootings-misogynydayton.html.
- 5 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "What You Should Know About EEOC and the Enforcement Protections for LGBT Workers," available at https://www. eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/wysk/enforcement protections lgbt workers.cfm (last accessed October 2019).
- 6 Jocelyn Frye, "Defining Power and Why It Matters: Securing Women's Equality and Women's Futures," Center for American Progress, April 28, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2017/04/28/431547/defining-power-matters-securing-womens-equality-womens-futures/.
- 7 Patricia Hill Collins, Black Feminist Thought: Knowledge, Consciousness and the Politics of Empowerment (London: Routledge, 2000), available at https://uniteyouthdublin. files.wordpress.com/2015/01/black-feminist-though-bypatricia-hill-collins.pdf. See also Jocelyn Frye, "The Missing Conversation About Work and Family: Unique Challenges Facing Women of Color" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2016/10/03/145208/ the-missing-conversation-about-work-and-family/.
- 8 Amnesty International, "Violence Against Trans People," available at https://www.amnestyusa.org/pdfs/toolkit_transviolence.pdf (last accessed October 2019); Human Rights Campaign, "Violence Against the Transgender Community in 2019," available at https://www.hrc.org/ resources/violence-against-the-transgender-communityin-2019 (last accessed October 2019).

- 9 Katherine Reynolds Lewis, "Why Schools Over-Discipline Children With Disabilities," The Atlantic, July 24, 2015, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/education/ archive/2015/07/school-discipline-children-disabilities/399563/; Diane Smith Randolph, "The meaning of workplace discrimination for women with disabilities," Work: Journal of Prevention Assessment & Rehabilitation 24 (4) (2005): 369-380, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/15920312; Joseph Shapiro, "The Sexual Assault Epidemic No One Talks About," NPR, January 8, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/2018/01/08/570224090/ the-sexual-assault-epidemic-no-one-talks-about.
- 10 Sharon G. Smith and others, "National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2015 Data Brief – Updated Release" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2015), available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/ pdf/2015data-brief508.pdf.
- 11 These categories are not mutually exclusive, as survivors of sexual violence may have had multiple types of perpetrators. Sharon G. Smith and others, "The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2010-2012 State Report" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017), available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/NISVS-StateReportBook.pdf.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Smith and others, "National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2015 Data Brief - Updated Release."
- 14 Jacquelynne S. Eccles, Janis E. Jacobs, and Rena D. Harold, "Gender Role Stereotypes, Expectancy Effects, and Parents' Socialization of Gender Differences," Journal of Social Issues 46 (2) (1990): 183-201, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/227848517_Gender_Role_Stereotypes_Expectancy_Effects_and_Parents'_Socialization_of_ Gender_Differences; Sandra Lipsitz Bem, "Gender Schema Theory and Its Implications for Child Development: Raising Gender-aschematic Children in a Gender-schematic Society," Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society 8 (4) (1983): 598-616, available at https://www.journals. uchicago.edu/doi/10.1086/493998.
- 15 VAWnet, "Children's Experiences of Gender-Based Violence," available at https://vawnet.org/sc/childrens-experiencesgender-based-violence (last accessed October 2019).
- 16 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "About the CDC - Kaiser ACE Study," available at https://www.cdc. gov/violenceprevention/childabuseandneglect/acestudy/ about.html (last accessed October 2019).
- 17 Nan Stein, "Sexual harassment in school: The public performance of gendered violence," Harvard Educational Review 65 (2) (1995): 145-162, available at https://psycnet.apa. org/record/1996-09685-001; Nan Stein, "A Rising Pandemic of Sexual Violence in Elementary and Secondary Schools: Locating a Secret Problem" Duke Journal of Gender Law & Policy 12 (33) (2005): 33-52, available at https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https:// www.google.com/&httpsredir=1&article=1089&context=d jglp; Philip C. Rodkin and Karla Fischer, "Sexual Harassment and the Cultures of Childhood," Journal of Applied School Psychology 19 (2) (2003): 177-196, available at https:// www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1300/J008v19n02 11.
- 18 GLSEN, "Playgrounds and Prejudice: Elementary School Climate in the United States" (Washington: 2012), available at https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED528732.pdf.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Ibid.

- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 This study surveyed LGBTQ students in grades six through 12. Joseph G. Kosciw and others, "The 2017 National School Climate Survey: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer Youth in Our Nation's Schools" (Washington: GLSEN, 2017), available at https:// www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/2019-10/GLSEN-2017-National-School-Climate-Survey-NSCS-Full-Report.
- 24 Ibid. The survey authors define "victimization" as experiences of bullying, harassment, or assault.
- 25 Jesse Krohn, "Sexual Harassment, Sexual Assault, and Students with Special Needs: Crafting an Effective Response for Schools," University of Pennsylvania Journal of Law and Social Change 17 (2014): 29-54, available at https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1163&con text=ilasc.
- 26 Kosciw and others, "The 2017 National School Climate Survey."
- 27 Disability Rights Ohio, "Sexual Abuse of Individuals With Developmental Disabilities: Brief One: Contributing Factors" (Columbus: 2015), available at https://www. disabilityrightsohio.org/assets/documents/dro_sexual_ abuse brief1 final.pdf.
- 28 Catherine Hill and Holly Kearl, "Crossing the Line: Sexual Harassment at School, Executive Summary" (Washington: American Association of University Women, 2011), available at https://www.aauw.org/files/2013/02/Crossing-the-Line-Sexual-Harassment-at-School.pdf.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Kayla Patrick and Neena Chaudhry, "Let Her Learn: Stopping School Pushout for Girls Who Have Suffered Harassment and Sexual Violence" (Washington: National Women's Law Center, 2017), available at https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/ final_nwlc_Gates_HarassmentViolence.pdf.
- 31 Michele R. Decker, Anita Raj, and Jay G. Silverman, "Sexual Violence Against Adolescent Girls: Influences of Immigration and Acculturation," Violence Against Women 13 (5) (2007): 498-513, available at https://journals.sagepub. com/doi/10 1177/1077801207300654
- 32 Kosciw and others, "The 2017 National School Climate Survey."
- 33 Sandy E. James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality, 2016), available at http://www. transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/usts/USTS%20 Full%20Report%20-%20FINAL%201.6.17.pdf.
- 34 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "1991-2017 High School Youth Risk Behavior Survey Data, 2017 Results," available at https://nccd.cdc.gov/Youthonline/App/ Default.aspx (last accessed October 2019).
- 35 Ibid. The survey separates dating violence into two categories: sexual dating violence—which can involve "kissing, touching, or being physically forced to have sexual intercourse"—and physical dating violence—which can involve "being hit, slammed into something, or injured with an object or weapon."
- 36 National Institute of Justice, "Teen Dating Violence Outcomes and Help-Seeking," U.S. Department of Justice, May 29, 2014, available at https://www.nij.gov/topics/crime/ intimate-partner-violence/teen-dating-violence/Pages/ outcomes.aspx.

- 37 Rebecca Epstein, Jamilia J. Blake, and Thalia González, "Girlhood Interrupted: The Erasure of Black Girls' Childhood' (Washington: Georgetown Law Center on Poverty and Inequality, 2017), available at https://www.law.georgetown.edu/poverty-inequality-center/wp-content/uploads/ sites/14/2017/08/girlhood-interrupted.pdf.
- 39 Malika Saada Saar and others, "The Sexual Abuse to Prison Pipeline: The Girls' Story" (Washington: Human Rights Project for Girls and Georgetown Law Center on Poverty and Inequality; Brooklyn: Ms. Foundation for Women, 2015), available at http://rights4girls.org/wp-content/uploads/ r4g/2015/02/2015_COP_sexual-abuse_layout_web-1.pdf.
- 40 Judith Warner, "The Unequal Toll of Toxic Stress: How the Mental Burdens of Bias, Trauma, and Family Hardship Impact Girls and Women" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2017/11/17/443028/ unequal-toll-toxic-stress/.
- 41 Saada Saar and others, "The Sexual Abuse to Prison Pipe-
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Francine T. Sherman and Annie Balck, "Gender Injustice: System-Level Juvenile Justice Reforms for Girls: Executive Summary" (Washington: National Women's Law Center and National Crittenton Foundation, 2015), available at https:// national crittenton.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/GenderInjustice_exec_summary.pdf.
- 45 Saada Saar and others, "The Sexual Abuse to Prison Pipe-
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 Allen J. Beck and others, "Sexual Victimization in Juvenile Facilities Reported by Youth, 2012" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2013), available at https://www. bis.gov/content/pub/pdf/svifrv12.pdf.
- 49 Katayoon Majd, Jodi Marksamer, and Carolyn Reyes, "Hidden Injustice: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth in Juvenile Courts" (Washington: Legal Services for Children and National Juvenile Defender Center; San Francisco: National Center for Lesbian Rights, 2009), available at http://www.nclrights.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/ hidden_injustice.pdf; Kathryn E.W. Himmelstein and Hannah Bruckner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions Against Nonheterosexual Youth: A National Longitudinal Study," Pediatrics 127 (1) (2011): 49-57, available at https:// pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/127/1/49; Bianca D.M Wilson and others, "Disproportionality and Disparities among Sexual Minority Youth in Custody," Journal of Youth and Adolescence 46 (7) (2017): 1547-1561, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5844288/.
- 50 youth.gov, "Consequences," available at http://youth.gov/ youth-topics/teen-dating-violence/consequences (last accessed October 2019).
- 51 Saada Saar and others, "The Sexual Abuse to Prison Pipe-
- 52 Alteristic, "Green Dot For Workplaces," available at https:// alteristic.org/greendot-for-workplaces (last accessed October 2019); Kathleen C. Basile and others, "STOP SV: A Technical Package to Prevent Sexual Violence" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2016), available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ sv-prevention-technical-package.pdf.

- 53 Ann L. Coker and others, "RCT Testing Bystander Effectiveness to Reduce Violence," American Journal of Preventive Medicine 52 (5) (2017): 566-578, available at https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5737001/.
- 54 National Institute of Justice, "Program Profile: Safe Dates," CrimeSolutions.gov, June 4, 2011, available at https:// www.crimesolutions.gov/ProgramDetails.aspx?ID=142.
- 55 Girls for Gender Equity, "Home," available at https://www. ggenyc.org/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 56 Girls for Gender Equity, "Young Women's Advisory Council," available at https://www.ggenyc.org/programs/httpswww-ggenyc-org-wp-content-uploads-2018-11-ywireport-and-recommendations-pdf/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 57 Smith and others, "National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2015 Data Brief - Updated Release."
- 58 Laura Hawks and others, "Association Between Forced Sexual Initiation and Health Outcomes Among US Women," JAMA Internal Medicine (2019), available at https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/articleabstract/2751247.
- 59 Sofi Sinozich and Lynn Langton, "Rape and Sexual Assault Victimization Among College-Age Females, 1995-2013" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2014), available at https://www.bis.gov/content/pub/pdf/rsavcaf9513. pdf; Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "Campus Sexual Violence: Statistics," available at https://www.rainn. org/statistics/campus-sexual-violence (last accessed October 2019).
- 60 Smith and others, "National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2015 Data Brief - Updated Release."
- 61 Kinsey Hasstedt and Andrea Rowan, "Understanding Intimate Partner Violence as a Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights Issue in the United States," Guttmacher Policy Review 19 (2016): 37-45, available at https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/article_files/gpr1903716_1.
- 62 Janice Du Mont and others, "A comparison of intimate partner and other sexual assault survivors' use of different types of specialized hospital-based violence services," BMC Women's Health 17 (59) (2017), available at https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5545831/.
- 63 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Pelvic inflammatory disease (PID) - CDC Fact Sheet," available at http:// www.cdc.gov/std/pid/stdfact-pid.htm (last accessed October 2019); Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "STDs during Pregnancy," available at https://www.cdc. gov/std/pregnancy/default.htm (last accessed October 2019).
- 64 Joel R. Anderson and others, "Revisiting the Jezebel Stereotype: The Impact of Target Race on Sexual Objectification," Psychology of Women Quarterly 42 (4) (2018): 461-476, available at https://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/10.1177/0361684318791543.

- 65 Jamila Taylor and others, "Eliminating Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Mortality: A Comprehensive Policy Blueprint" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2019/05/02/469186/ eliminating-racial-disparities-maternal-infant-mortality/; Farah Tanis, Cathline Tanis, and Sevonna Brown, "The Sexual Abuse to Maternal Mortality Pipeline" (Brooklyn: The Institute for Gender and Culture (IGC) at Black Women's Blueprint, 2019), available at https://drive. google.com/file/d/1S3qcOb0oCvYcAjttaldgwbH_ErwovSzd/view?fbclid=lwAR3j_aBULb1_wK6tAcZCj $aj_Z3PcRl_XmeUh6QidIv_IFipvImK7BJyMgs; Morgan$ Chambers Jerald, "Respectable Women: Exploring the Influence of the Jezebel Stereotype on Black Women's Sexual Well-Being" (Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan, 2018), available at https://deepblue.lib.umich. edu/bitstream/handle/2027.42/146055/morgajer_1. pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- 66 National Congress of American Indians Policy Research Center, "Policy Insights Brief: Statistics on Violence Against Native Women" (Washington: 2013), available at http:// www.ncai.org/attachments/PolicyPaper_tWAjznFslemhAffZqNGzHUqIWMRPkCDjpFtxeKEUVKjubxfpGYK_Policy%20Insights%20Brief_VAWA_020613.pdf.
- 67 André B. Rosay, "Violence Against American Indian and Alaska Native Women and Men: 2010 Findings From the National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (Washington: National Institute of Justice, 2016), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/249736.pdf.
- 68 Amnesty International, "Maze of Injustice," available at https://www.amnestyusa.org/reports/maze-of-injustice/ (last accessed October 2019); Maryland Coalition Against Sexual Assault, "Reporting Sexual Assault: Why Survivors Often Don't," available at https://ocrsm.umd.edu/files/ Why-Is-Sexual-Assault-Under-Reported.pdf (last accessed October 2019).
- 69 Erika Harrell, "Crime Against Persons with Disabilities, 2009-2015 - Statistical Tables" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2017), available at https://www.bjs.gov/ content/pub/pdf/capd0915st.pdf.
- 70 Disability Justice, "Sexual Abuse," available at https:// disabilityjustice.org/sexual-abuse/ (last accessed October
- 71 Disabled World, "People with Disabilities and Sexual Assault," November 20, 2012, available at https://www. disabled-world.com/disability/sexuality/assaults. php#ixzz2SXMEOWra
- 72 Disability Rights California, "Victimized Twice: Abuse of Nursing Home Residents, No Criminal Accountability for Perpetrators" (Oakland, CA: 2010), available at https:// www.disabilityrightsca.org/system/files/file-attachments/548801.pdf.
- 73 Joseph Shapiro, "She Can't Tell Us What's Wrong," NPR, January 10, 2018, available at https://www.npr. org/2018/01/10/566608390/she-can-t-tell-us-what-s-
- 74 Keith M. Christensen and Jill Beyzak, "Communicating with Individuals with Disabilities: Policies and Training for Law Enforcement Personnel" (Colorado Springs, CO: ADA National Network, 2017), available at https://adata.org/sites/ adata.org/files/files/Law%20Enforcement%20Rapid%20 Response%20Report_Final.pdf.
- 75 Pamela B. Teaster and others, "The 2004 Survey of State Adult Protective Services: Abuse of Adults 60 Years of Age and Older" (Washington: The National Center on Elder Abuse, 2006), available at http://www.napsa-now.org/wpcontent/uploads/2012/09/2-14-06-FINAL-60+REPORT.pdf.

76 National Center on Elder Abuse, "The National Elder Abuse Incidence Study: Final Report" (Washington: 1998), available at https://acl.gov/sites/default/files/programs/2016-09/ABuseReport_Full.pdf.

- 78 Ann Burgess, "Elder Sexual Assault: Technical Assistance Manual for Pennsylvania's Sexual Violence Centers" (Harrisburg, PA: Pennsylvania Commission on Crime and Delinquency and Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Department of Aging; Enola, PA: Pennsylvania Coalition Against Rape, 2005), available at https://www.nsvrc.org/sites/default/ $files/Elder_Sexual_Assault_Technical-Assistance-Manual.$ pdf.
- 79 Tim Prudente, "Police name Clifford and Mary Terry as couple in murder-suicide at Catonsville retirement home," The Baltimore Sun, September 22, 2018, available at http:// www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/baltimorecounty/bs-md-ci-retirement-home-murder-suicide-20180922-story.html.
- 80 National Center on Elder Abuse, "The National Elder Abuse Incidence Study."
- 81 Burgess, "Elder Sexual Assault."
- 82 Rachel E. Morgan, "Crimes Against the Elderly, 2003-2013" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2014), available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cae0313. pdf.
- 83 American Psychological Association, "Harmful masculinity and violence: Understanding the connection and approaches to prevention," September 2018, available at https://www.apa.org/pi/about/newsletter/2018/09/ harmful-masculinity.
- 84 Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "Your Role in Preventing Sexual Assault," available at https://www.rainn. org/articles/your-role-preventing-sexual-assault (last accessed October 2019).
- 85 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Intimate Partner Violence," available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/intimatepartnerviolence/index.html (last accessed October 2019).
- 86 Matthew J. Breiding and others, "Intimate Partner Violence Surveillance: Uniform Definitions and Recommended Data Elements" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2015), available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ipv/intimatepartnerviolence.pdf.
- 87 This data point reflects women who reported experiencing contact sexual violence, physical violence, and/or stalking by an intimate partner and reported an IPV-related impact during their lifetime. Smith and others, "National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2015 Data Brief -Updated Release."
- 88 Ibid.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 Alexia Cooper and Erica L. Smith, "Homicide Trends in the United States, 1980-2008" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2011), available at https://www.bjs. gov/content/pub/pdf/htus8008.pdf; Emiko Petrosky and others, "Racial and Ethnic Differences in Homicides of Adult Women and the Role of Intimate Partner Violence-United States, 2003-2014," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 66 (28) (2017): 741-746, available at https://www. cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/wr/mm6628a1.htm?s_ cid=mm6628a1 w.

- 91 Chiara Sabina and Marc Swatt, "Summary Report: Latino Intimate Partner Homicide" (Silver Spring, MD: Justice and Security Strategies Inc.; Middletown, PA: School of Behavioral Sciences and Education, 2015), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/248887.pdf; Roberta K. Lee, Vetta L. Sanders Thompson, and Mindy B. Mechanic, "Intimate Partner Violence and Women of Color: A Call for Innovations." American Journal of Public Health 92 (4) (2002): 530-534, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC1447110/.
- 92 Jacquelyn C. Campbell and others, "Risk Factors for Femicide in Abusive Relationships: Results From a Multisite Case Control Study," American Journal of Public Health 93 (7) (2003): 1089-1097, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC1447915/pdf/0931089.pdf/.
- 93 Erin Grinshteyn and David Hemenway, "Violent death rates in the US compared to those of the other highincome countries, 2015," Preventative Medicine 123 (2019): 20-26, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/30817955; Everytown For Gun Safety, "Gun Violence in America," available at https://everytownresearch. org/gun-violence-america/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 94 Center for American Progress analysis of FBI, "Supplementary Homicide Data (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2004-2016). Based on the categories of victimaggressor relationship included in the FBI's Supplemental Homicide Reports, this report's authors defined a new category for intimate partners. This category included the following relationships: boyfriends, girlfriends, husbands, wives, ex-wives, ex-husbands, common-law wives, common-law husbands, and same-sex partners. The authors included only those cases with one victim and one aggressor. For national figures, they did not include information from Washington, D.C., Guam, Puerto Rico, or the U.S. Virgin Islands. Center for American Progress, "Disarm All Domestic Abusers" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/guns-crime/ reports/2018/03/22/448298/disarm-domestic-abusers/.
- 95 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Mass Shootings in the United States: 2009-2017" (New York: 2018), available at https:// everytownresearch.org/reports/mass-shootings-analysis/.
- 96 Susan B. Sorenson and Rebecca A. Schut, "Nonfatal Gun Use in Intimate Partner Violence: A Systematic Review of the Literature," Trauma, Violence, & Abuse 19 (4) (2018): 431–442, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/27630138
- 97 National Domestic Violence Hotline, "National Domestic Violence Hotline Advocates Announce Current Trends and Insights Identified in Annual Impact Report," Press release, June 21, 2018, available at http://www.thehotline. org/2018/06/21/national-domestic-violence-hotline-advocates-announce-current-trends-and-insights-identified-inannual-impact-report/.
- 98 National Domestic Violence Hotline, "A Year of Impact: National Domestic Violence Hotline and loveisrespect" (Denver: 2018), available at https://www.thehotline.org/ wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2019/06/Impact-Report-2018.
- 99 National Coalition Against Domestic Violence, "Facts about Domestic Violence and Economic Abuse," available at https://www.speakcdn.com/assets/2497/domestic_violence_and_economic_abuse_ncadv.pdf (last accessed October 2019).
- 100 Ibid.; National Network to End Domestic Violence, "About Financial Abuse," available at https://nnedv.org/content/ about-financial-abuse/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 101 Mary Kay Foundation, "Truth About Abuse Survey Report" (Dallas: 2012), available at http://content2.marykayintouch.com/Public/MKACF/Documents/2012survey.pdf.

102 Family and Youth Services Bureau, "Domestic Violence and Homelessness: Statistics (2016)," June 24, 2016, available at https://www.acf.hhs.gov/fysb/resource/dv-homelessnessstats-2016.

103 Ibid

- 104 Yumiko Aratani, "Homeless Children and Youth: Causes and Consequences" (New York: National Center for Children in Poverty, 2009), available at http://www.nccp.org/ publications/pdf/text_888.pdf.
- 105 Authors' estimate is based on the \$27.7 billion U.S. Department of Justice budget proposed in 2017. Bjorn Lomborg and Michelle A. Williams, "The cost of domestic violence is astonishing," The Washington Post, February 22, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/ the-cost-of-domestic-violence-is-astonishing/2018/02/22/ f8c9a88a-0cf5-11e8-8b0d-891602206fb7_story.html?utm_ term=.434611c2ecf6.
- 106 Phyllis Holditch Niolon and others, "Preventing Intimate Partner Violence Across the Lifespan: A Technical Package of Programs, Policies, and Practices" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017), available at https:// www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ipv-technicalpackages.pdf.
- 107 Cynthia Hess and Alona Del Rosario, "Dreams Deferred: A Survey on the Impact of Intimate Partner Violence on Survivors' Education, Careers, and Economic Security" (Washington: Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2018), available at https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ C474_IWPR-Report-Dreams-Deferred.pdf.
- 108 Ann M. Moore, Lori Frohwirth, and Elizabeth Miller, "Male reproductive control of women who have experienced intimate partner violence in the United States," Social Science and Medicine 70 (11) (2010): 1737-1744, available at http:// www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/pubs/journals/socscimed201002009.pdf; National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Connecting the Dots: Reproductive Abuse and Coercion in the Context of Domestic Violence," February 14, 2017, available at https://nnedv.org/latest_update/reproductive-abuse-coercion-violence/.
- 109 Moore, Frohwirth, and Miller, "Male reproductive control of women who have experienced intimate partner violence in the United States.'
- 110 Hasstedt and Rowan, "Understanding Intimate Partner Violence as a Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights Issue in the United States."
- 111 Petrosky and others, "Racial and Ethnic Differences in Homicides of Adult Women and the Role of Intimate Partner Violence - United States, 2003 to 2014."
- 112 National Resource Center on Domestic Violence, "Domestic Violence and Voter Registration: Safety Considerations," August 2012, available at https://nnedv.org/mdocs-posts/domestic-violence-voter-registration-safety-considerations/.
- 113 Danielle Root, "Obstacles to Voting for Survivors of Intimate Partner Violence" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/democracy/reports/2018/11/01/460377/ obstacles-voting-survivors-intimate-partner-violence/.
- 114 National Institute of Justice, "When Violence Hits Home: How Economics and Neighborhood Play a Role" (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2004), available at https:// www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/205004.pdf.
- 115 Laura M. Schwab-Reese, Corinne Peek-Asa, and Edith Parker, "Associations of financial stressors and physical intimate partner violence perpetration," Injury Epidemiology 3 (1) (2016), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC4771826/.

- 116 Zoe Flowers and others, "Showing Up: How We See, Speak, and Disrupt Racial Inequity Facing Survivors" (Center for Survivor Agency and Justice, 2018), available at https:// csaj.org/library/view/reep_showingup.
- 117 Sharon G. Smith and others, "The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2010-2012 State Report" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017) available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ NISVS-StateReportBook.pdf.
- 118 Futures Without Violence, "The Facts on Immigrant Women and Domestic Violence," available at https://www. futureswithoutviolence.org/userfiles/file/Children_and_ Families/Immigrant.pdf (last accessed October 2019).

119 Ibid.

- 120 Eben M. Ingram, "A comparison of help seeking between Latino and non-Latino victims of intimate partner violence," Violence Against Women, 13 (2) (2007): 159–171, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/17251503.
- 121 Futures Without Violence, "The Facts on Immigrant Women and Domestic Violence."
- 122 Sharita Gruberg, "How Police Entanglement with Immigration Enforcement Puts LGBTO Lives at Risk" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017). available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbt/reports/2017/04/12/430325/police-entanglementimmigration-enforcement-puts-lgbtq-lives-risk/; Fernanda Santos, "Transgender Women Fear Abuse in Immigration Detention," The New York Times, January 10, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/10/us/transgenderwomen-fear-abuse-in-immigration-detention.html; Human Rights Watch, "'Do You See How Much I'm Suffering Here?" (Washington: 2016), available at https://www.hrw. org/report/2016/03/23/do-you-see-how-much-im-suffering-here/abuse-against-transgender-women-us; CBS News, "Undocumented transgender woman filing domestic violence claim arrested at El Paso courthouse by ICE, official says," February 16, 2017, available at https://www.cbsnews. com/news/undocumented-transgender-woman-filingdomestic-violence-claim-arrested-at-el-paso-courthouseby-ice-official-says/.
- 123 Sharita Gruberg, "ICE's Rejection of Its Own Rules Is Placing LGBT Immigrants at Severe Risk of Sexual Abuse," Center for American Progress, May 30, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2018/05/30/451294/ices-rejection-rules-placinglgbt-immigrants-severe-risk-sexual-abuse/.
- 124 Mikel L. Walters, Jieru Chen, and Matthew J. Breiding, "The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS); 2010 Findings on Victimization by Sexual Orientation" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2013), available at https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/cdc/12362.

- 126 James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey."
- 127 Lucas Waldron and Ken Schwencke, "Deadnamed," ProPublica, August 10, 2018, available at https://www. propublica.org/article/deadnamed-transgender-blackwomen-murders-jacksonville-police-investigation/amp?___ twitter impression=true.
- 128 Beverly Tillery and others, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trangender, Queer, and HIV-Affected Hate and Intimate Partner Violence in 2017" (New York: National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs, 2018), available at http://avp.org/ wp-content/uploads/2019/01/NCAVP-HV-IPV-2017-report. pdf.

- 129 Ibid. Caitlin Rooney, Laura E. Durso, and Sharita Gruberg, "Discrimination Against Transgender Women Seeking Access to Homeless Shelters" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2016/01/07/128323/ discrimination-against-transgender-women-seekingaccess-to-homeless-shelters/.
- 130 Matthew Brieding and Brian Armour, "The association between disability and intimate partner violence in the United States," Annals of Epidemiology 25 (6) (2015): 455-457, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/25976023.
- 131 American Psychological Association, "Abuse of women with disabilities: Facts and resources," available at https:// www.apa.org/topics/violence/women-disabilities (last accessed October 2019).
- 132 University of Michigan Sexual Assault Prevention and Awareness Center, "Sexual Assault and Survivors with Disabilities," available at https://sapac.umich.edu/article/56 (last accessed October 2019).

133 Ibid.

134 Ibid.

- 135 Anusha Ravi. "Disaster Relief in Puerto Rico Must Accommodate Women's Needs," Center for American Progress, February 9. 2018. available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2018/02/09/446174/ disaster-relief-puerto-rico-must-accommodate-womensneeds/.
- 136 Osub Ahmed, "The Threat That Climate Change Poses to Women's Health is Real," Rewire. News, April 22, 2019, available at https://rewire.news/article/2019/04/22/the-threatthat-climate-change-poses-to-womens-health-is-real/.
- 137 Andrea González-Ramírez, "After Hurricane Maria, A Hidden Crisis of Violence Against the Women of Puerto Rico," Refinery29, September 19, 2018, available at https://www. refinery29.com/en-us/2018/09/210051/domestic-violencepuerto-rico-hurricane-maria-effects-anniversary.

138 Ibid

- 139 American Civil Liberties Union, "Failure to Police Crimes of Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault in Puerto Rico." available at https://www.aclu.org/other/failure-policecrimes-domestic-violence-and-sexual-assault-puerto-rico (last accessed October 2019).
- 140 Stop Street Harassment, "Unsafe and Harassed in Public Spaces: A National Street Harassment Report" (Reston, VA: 2014), available at https://www.stopstreetharassment.org/ wp-content/uploads/2012/08/2014-National-SSH-Street-Harassment-Report.pdf.
- 141 World Health Organization, "Sexual violence: prevalence, dynamics and consequences," available at http://www. who.int/violence_injury_prevention/resources/publications/en/guidelines_chap2.pdf (last accessed October
- 142 Stop Street Harassment, "Statistics," available at http:// www.stopstreetharassment.org/resources/statistics/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 143 Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "Perpetrators of Sexual Violence: Statistics," available at https://www.rainn. org/statistics/perpetrators-sexual-violence (last accessed October 2019).
- 144 Smith and others, "National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey: 2015 Data Brief - Updated Release."

- 145 Sierra Jackson, "FBI Report Shows Almost 20 Percent Increase in Reported Rapes," NBC-DFW, October 3, 2018, available at https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/national-international/FBI-Report-Shows-Almost-20-Percent-Increase-in-Rape-Reports-495065881.html.
- 146 Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "The Criminal Justice System: Statistics," available at https://www.rainn. org/statistics/criminal-justice-system (last accessed Octoher 2019)
- 147 Kelly Dedel, "Sexual Assault of Women by Strangers" (Phoenix: Center for Problem-Oriented Policing, 2011), available at https://popcenter.asu.edu/content/sexual-assaultwomen-strangers-0.
- 148 Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "The Criminal Justice System: Statistics."

149 Ibid

- 150 Bianca DiJulio and others, "Survey Of Current and Recent College Students On Sexual Assault," Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, June 12, 2015, available at https://www.kff. org/other/poll-finding/survey-of-current-and-recentcollege-students-on-sexual-assault/.
- 151 Bonnie S. Fisher, Francis T. Cullen, and Michael G. Turner. "The Sexual Victimization of College Women" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2000), available at https:// www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/182369.pdf.
- 152 These data refer to experiences of penetration or sexual touching involving physical force or inability to consent or stop what was happening. David Cantor and others, "Report on the AAU Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Sexual Misconduct" (Rockville, MD: Westat, 2019), available at https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/ AAU-Files/Key-Issues/Campus-Safety/FULL_2019_Campus_Climate_Survey.pdf.
- 153 Matthew Kimble and others, "Risk of Unwanted Sex for College Women: Evidence for a Red Zone," Journal of American College Health 57 (3) (2008): 331-337, available at https:// www.middlebury.edu/media/view/424768/original/2008. kimble.uws.pdf.
- 154 University of Michigan Sexual Assault Prevention and Awareness Center, "Dating and Domestic Violence on College Campuses," available at https://sapac.umich.edu/ article/311 (last accessed October 2019).
- 155 Abigail R. Riemer and others, "She Looks like She'd Be an Animal in Bed: Dehumanization of Drinking Women in Social Contexts," Sex Roles 80 (9-10) (2019): 617-629, available at https://www.researchgate.net/ profile/Abigail_Riemer/publication/327473320_She_ Looks_like_She%27d_Be_an_Animal_in_Bed_Dehumanization_of_Drinking_Women_in_Social_Contexts/ links/5b91428c4585153a53fda1e0/She-Looks-like-Shed-Be-an-Animal-in-Bed-Dehumanization-of-Drinking-Women-in-Social-Contexts.pdf?origin=publication_detail.
- 156 Christopher P. Krebs and others, "The Campus Sexual Assault (CSA) Study" (Washington: National Institute of Justice, 2007), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/ nij/grants/221153.pdf. A 2017 study by the University of New Hampshire sampling nearly 6,500 undergraduates across eight New England institutions found that unwanted sexual intercourse, relationship abuse, and stalking were each associated with diminished confidence in their academic abilities, higher stress levels. and decreased ability to meet academic commitments and responsibilities. See Victoria L. Banyard and others, "Academic Correlates of Unwanted Sexual Contact, Intercourse, Stalking, and Intimate Partner Violence: An Understudied but Important Consequence for College Students," Journal of Interpersonal Violence (2017), available at http://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/abs/10.1177/0886260517715022.

- 157 Cecilia Mengo and Beverly M. Black, "Violence Victimization on a College Campus: Impact on GPA and School Dropout," Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice 18 (2) (2016): 23-248, available at https:// journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/152102511558475 0?journalCode=csra.
- 158 Sharyn Potter and others, "Long-term impacts of college sexual assaults on women survivors' educational and career attainments" Journal of American College Health 66 (6) (2018): 496-507, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/29447618.
- 159 National Council on Disability, "Not on the Radar: Sexual Assault of College Students with Disabilities" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.ncd.gov/sites/default/files/ NCD_Not_on_the_Radar_Accessible.pdf.
- 160 Zoe Ridolfi-Starr, "Transformation Requires Transparency: Critical Policy Reforms to Advance Campus Sexual Violence Response," Yale Law Journal 125 (7) (2016): 2155-2181, available at https://digitalcommons.law.yale.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/&httpsr edir=1&article=5766&context=ylj; U.S. National Council on Disability, "Not on the Radar."
- 161 U.S. Department of Justice, "Overview of Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, 20 U.S.C. A§ 1681," available at https://www.justice.gov/crt/overview-title-ix-educationamendments-1972-20-usc-1681-et-seq (last accessed October 2019)
- 162 American Association of University Women, "Know Your Rights: Sexual Harassment and Sexual Assault under Title IX," available at https://www.aauw.org/what-we-do/legalresources/know-your-rights-on-campus/campus-sexualassault/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 163 Legal Information Institute, "U.S. Code § 1092: Institutional and financial assistance information for students," Cornell Law School, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/20/1092 (last accessed October 2019); U.S. Department of Education, "Civil Rights Data Collection," available at https://ocrdata.ed.gov/Overview (last accessed October 2019).
- 164 American Association of University Women, "89 Percent of Colleges Reported Zero Incidents of Rape in 2015," May 10, 2017, available at https://www.aauw.org/article/clery-actdata-analysis-2017/.
- 165 Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "Campus Sexual Violence: Statistics"
- 166 Duke University, "Annual Clery Security Report" (Durham, NC: 2018), available at https://police.duke.edu/sites/default/files/2018DukeASR_0.pdf.
- 167 Katherine Mangan, "48% of Female Undergrads at Duke Say They Were Sexually Assaulted While Enrolled, Up Sharply from 2016," The Chronicle of Higher Education, February 22, 2019, available at https://www.chronicle.com/ article/48-of-Female-Undergrads-at/245759.
- 168 Duke University, "Duke at a Glance," available at https:// facts.duke.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/31/2019/01/ duke_at_glance.pdf (last accessed October 2019).
- 169 Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "Campus Sexual Violence: Statistics."
- 170 Ibid.: University of Michigan Sexual Assault Prevention and Awareness Center, "Dating and Domestic Violence on College Campuses."
- 171 Chris Linder and Jess S. Myers, "Institutional Betrayal as a Motivator for Campus Sexual Assault Activism," National Association of Student Personnel Administrators Journal About Women in Higher Education 11 (1) (2018), available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/19407882. 2017.1385489?journalCode=uwhe20.

- 172 End Rape on Campus, "The Campus Accountability Map," available at https://endrapeoncampus.org/map-about (last accessed October 2019).
- 173 Every Voice, "The Case for Climate Surveys: Why they will help make our campuses safer," available at http://www. everyvoicema.org/the-case-for-climate-surveys.html (last accessed October 2019).
- 174 Anti-Defamation League, "What is Anti-Bias Education?", available at https://www.adl.org/education/resources/ glossary-terms/what-is-anti-bias-education (last accessed October 2019); National Education Association Center for Great Public Schools, "Confronting Implicit Bias Through Exemplary Educator Preparation," available at https:// www.nea.org/assets/docs/23840%20Confronting%20Implicit%20Bias%20Thru%20Exemp%20Teacher%20Prep-v2. pdf (last accessed October 2019).
- 175 Anya Kamenetz, "A Tech-Based Tool To Address Campus Sexual Assault," NPR, December 6, 2017, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/ ed/2017/12/06/567605752/a-tech-based-tool-to-addresscampus-sexual-assault.
- 176 Beth Howard, "How Colleges Handle Sexual Assault in the #MeToo Era," U.S. News & World Report, October 1, 2018, available at https://www.usnews.com/education/bestcolleges/articles/2018-10-01/how-colleges-handle-sexualassault-in-the-metoo-era.
- 177 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey: Employment status of civilian noninstitutional population by age, sex, and race," available at http://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat03.htm (last accessed October 2019).
- 178 Hilary J. Gettman and Michele J. Gelfand, "When the customer shouldn't be king: antecedents and consequences of sexual harassment by clients and customers," Journal of Applied Psychology 92 (3) (2007): 757-770, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17484555.
- 179 Marist Poll, "More than One in Three Women Report Sexual Harassment In the Workplace," November 22, 2017, available at http://maristpoll.marist.edu/1122-more-thanone-in-three-women-report-sexual-harassment-in-theworkplace/#sthash.NL5macM7.dpbs.
- 180 Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, "Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace" (Washington: U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, 2016), available at https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/task_force/ harassment/upload/report.pdf.
- 181 Jocelyn Frye, "Not Just the Rich and Famous: The Pervasiveness of Sexual Harassment Across Industries Affects All Workers," Center for American Progress, November 20, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/news/2017/11/20/443139/not-just-richfamous/.

- 182 Ibid.; Elizabeth Kristen, Blanca Banuelos, and Daniela Urban, "Workplace Violence and Harassment of Low-Wage Workers," Berkeley Journal of Employment and Labor Law 36 (1) (2015): 169-213, available at https://scholarship.law.berkeley.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1481&context=bjell; Jill Poulston, "Metamorphosis in hospitality: A tradition of sexual harassment," International Journal of Hospitality Management 27 (2) (2008): 232-240, available at https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/S0278431907000527; Human Rights Watch, "Cultivating Fear: The Vulnerability of Immigrant Farmworkers in the US to Sexual Violence and Sexual Harassment" (Washington: 2012), available at https://www.hrw.org/report/2012/05/15/cultivating-fear/ vulnerability-immigrant-farmworkers-us-sexual-violenceand-sexual; Karen Turner, "The unique challenges that low-wage women face when they're sexually harassed at work," Vox, April 6, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/ conversations/2017/4/5/15190448/sexual-harassmentfox-bill-oreilly-trump; Lilli Peterson, "How Low-Wage Work Hurts Women," Refinery 29, December 22, 2015, available at http://www.refinery29.com/2015/12/99836/sexualharassment-low-wage-work-restaurants-pilot-program.
- 183 Diana Boesch, Jocelyn Frye, and Kaitlin Holmes, "Driving Change in States to Combat Sexual Harassment" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2019/01/15/465100/driving-change-states-combatsexual-harassment/.
- 184 Robin Runge and others, "Ending Gender-Based Violence in the World of Work in the United States" (Washington: Solidarity Center, Futures Without Violence, and AFL-CIO, 2017), available at https://www.workplacesrespond.org/ resource-library/ending-gender-based-violence-worldwork-united-states/.
- 185 Human Rights Watch, "Cultivating Fear"; Kristen, Banuelos, and Urban, "Workplace Violence and Harassment of Low-
- 186 Gettman and Gelfand, "When the customer shouldn't be king"; Poulston, "Metamorphosis in hospitality"; The Restaurant Opportunities Centers United and Forward Together, "The Glass Floor: Sexual Harassment in the Restaurant Industry" (New York: 2014), available at http:// rocunited.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/REPORT_The-Glass-Floor-Sexual-Harassment-in-the-Restaurant-Industry2.pdf.
- 187 Hart Research Associates, "Key Findings from a Survey of Women Fast Food Workers" (Washington: 2016), available at http://hartresearch.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/ Fast-Food-Worker-Survey-Memo-10-5-16.pdf.
- 188 The Restaurant Opportunities Centers United and Forward Together, "The Glass Floor."
- 189 Human Rights Watch, "Cultivating Fear."
- 190 domesticshelters.org, "Economic Impact of Domestic Violence: Leading facts and statistics on the economic impact of domestic violence," January 7, 2015, available at https:// www.domesticshelters.org/domestic-violence-statistics/ economic-impact-of-domestic-violence#.WW_Vr1G1sdV; Rebecca M. Loya, "Rape as an Economic Crime: The Impact of Sexual Violence on Survivors' Employment and Economic Well-Being," Journal of Interpersonal Violence 30 (16) (2015): 2793–2813, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/25381269.
- 191 Ibid
- 192 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Costs of Intimate Partner Violence Against Women in the United States" (Atlanta: 2003), available at https://www.cdc.gov/ violenceprevention/pdf/ipvbook-a.pdf.
- 193 Hess and Del Rosario, "Dreams Deferred."

- 194 Jocelyn Frye, "From Politics to Policy: Turning the Corner on Sexual Harassment," Center for American Progress, January 31, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/news/2018/01/31/445669/politics-policyturning-corner-sexual-harassment/.
- 195 Frank Dobbin and Alexandra Kalev, "Training Programs and Reporting Systems Won't End Sexual Harassment. Promoting More Women Will." Harvard Business Review. November 15, 2017, available at https://hbr.org/2017/11/ training-programs-and-reporting-systems-wont-endsexual-harassment-promoting-more-women-will.
- 196 Workplaces Respond to Domestic and Sexual Violence: A National Resource Center, "Federal Supervisors Supporting Survivors of Domestic Violence," available at https://www. workplacesrespond.org/resource-library/federal-supervisors-supporting-survivors/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 197 Sandra E. Garcia, "The Woman Who Created #MeToo Long Before Hashtags," The New York Times, October 20, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/20/us/metoo-movement-tarana-burke.html.
- 198 National Women's Law Center, "TIME'S UP Legal Defense Fund - Stats & Numbers," available at https://nwlc.org/ resources/times-up-legal-defense-fund-stats-numbers/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 199 Matthew Sedacca, "For Some Food-Service Workers, Unions Are Finally Gaining Steam," Eater, March 6, 2019, available at https://www.eater.com/2019/3/6/18249476/ food-and-beverage-unionized-why; The Restaurant Opportunities Centers United and Forward Together, "The Glass Floor.'
- 200 Fair Food Program, "Home," available at http://www. fairfoodprogram.org/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 201 Boesch, Frye, and Holmes, "Driving Change in States to Combat Sexual Harassment."
- 202 Fair Food Program, "Results," available at https://www. fairfoodprogram.org/results/ (last accessed October 2019); Fair Food Program, "Partners," available at https://www. fairfoodprogram.org/partners/ (last accessed October
- 203 Coalition of Immokalee Workers, "EEOC singles out Fair Food Program as 'radically different accountability mechanism' in landmark report on harassment in the workplace!". July 11, 2016, available at http://www.ciw-online.org/ blog/2016/07/eeoc-singles-out-fair-food-program/.
- 204 National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Violence Against Women Act," available at https://nnedv.org/content/violence-against-women-act/ (last accessed October 2019); The Obama White House, "1 is 2 Many: Twenty Years Fighting Violence Against Women and Girls" (Washington: 2014), available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives. gov/sites/default/files/2014_vawa_report.pdf; Lea Hunter, "Congress Must Reauthorize, Expand, and Improve VAWA in 2019," Center for American Progress, May 8, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ criminal-justice/news/2019/05/08/469082/congress-mustreauthorize-expand-improve-vawa-2019/.
- 205 The Obama White House, "1 is 2 Many."
- 206 The National Domestic Violence Hotline, "A Year of Impact: National Domestic Violence Hotline and loveisrespect" (Washington: 2018), available at http://www.thehotline. org/about-us/impact/#tab-id-3 (last accessed October 2019)
- 207 Shannan Catalano and others, "Female Victims of Violence" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2009), available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fvv.pdf.

- 208 Ashley Killough, "House passes reauthorization of Violence Against Women Act," CNN Politics, April 4, 2019, available at https://www.cnn.com/2019/04/04/politics/house-passesviolence-against-women-act-reauthorization/index.html.
- 209 See Li Zhou, "The NRA tried to block an updated Violence Against Women Act in the House – and Failed," Vox, April 4, 2019, available at https://www.vox. com/2019/4/4/18294057/violence-against-women-acthouse-democrats-national-rifle-association: Casey Quinlan, "GOP was determined to exclude trans people from VAWA," ThinkProgress, April 4, 2019, available at https:// thinkprogress.org/republicans-opposed-protections-transprisoners-violence-against-women-act-0ff984c5bc5e/.
- 210 Jacey Fortin, "Trump's History of Defending Men Accused of Hurting Women," The New York Times, February 11, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/11/us/ trump-sexual-misconduct.html; Josh Dawsey and Felicia Sonmez, "Trump mocks Kavanaugh accuser Christine Blasey Ford," The Washington Post, October 2, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ trump-mocks-kavanaugh-accuser-christine-blasey-ford/2 018/10/02/25f6f8aa-c662-11e8-9b1c-a90f1daae309_story. html?utm_term=.fc27d09b4559.
- 211 American Association of University Women, "Know Your Riahts."
- 212 Clery Center, "Summary of the Jeanne Clery Act: A Compliance and Reporting Overview," available at https://clerycenter.org/policy-resources/the-clery-act/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 213 Know Your IX, "Clery Act," available at https://www. knowyourix.org/college-resources/clery-act/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 214 Juliet Eilperin, "Biden and Obama rewrite the rulebook on college sexual assaults," The Washington Post, July 3, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ biden-and-obama-rewrite-the-rulebook-on-collegesexual-assaults/2016/07/03/0773302e-3654-11e6-a254-2b336e293a3c_story.html?utm_term=.0da60000f2e3.
- 215 Stephanie Saul and Kate Taylor, "Betsy DeVos Reverses Obama-era Policy on Campus Sexual Assault Investigations," The New York Times, September 22, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/22/us/devos-collegessex-assault.html.
- 216 Walt Bogdanich, "A Star Player Accused, and a Flawed Rape Investigation," The New York Times, April 16, 2014, available at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/04/16/ sports/errors-in-inquiry-on-rape-allegations-against-fsuiameis-winston.html.
- 217 Erica L. Green and Sheryl Gay Stolberg, "Campus Rape Policies Get a New Look as the Accused Get DeVos's Ear," The New York Times, July 12, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/07/12/us/politics/campus-rape-betsydevos-title-iv-education-trump-candice-jackson.html.
- 218 Jeremy Bauer-Wolf, "Education Dept. Clarifies DeVos Comments on Sexual Assault," Inside Higher Ed, March 14, 2018, available at https://www.insidehighered.com/ news/2018/03/14/education-department-devos-saysfalse-reports-sexual-assault-are-rare.
- 219 National Sexual Violence Resource Center, "Statistics About Sexual Violence," available at https://www.nsvrc.org/sites/ default/files/publications nsvrc factsheet media-packet_statistics-about-sexual-violence_0.pdf (last accessed October 2019).
- 220 U.S. Department of Education, "Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, ACTION: Notice of proposed rulemaking," available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/title-ix-nprm.pdf (last accessed October 2019).

- 221 Erica L. Green, "New U.S. Sexual Misconduct Rules Bolster Rights of Accused and Protect Colleges," The New York Times, August 29, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/08/29/us/politics/devos-campus-sexual-assault.
- 222 Victoria Yuen and Osub Ahmed, "4 Ways Secretary DeVos' Proposed Title IX Rule Will Fail Survivors of Campus Sexual Assault," Center for American Progress, November 15, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ education-postsecondary/news/2018/11/16/461181/4ways-secretary-devos-proposed-title-ix-rule-will-failsurvivors-campus-sexual-assault/.
- 223 Shabab Ahmed Mirza and Frank J. Bewkes, "Secretary DeVos Is Failing to Protect the Civil Rights of LGBTQ Students" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ lgbt/reports/2019/07/29/472636/secretary-devos-failingprotect-civil-rights-lgbtq-students/; Mark Pocan, "Betsy DeVos Denies Trans Students Basic Rights," American Civil Liberties Union, April 3, 2018, available at https://www. aclu.org/blog/lgbt-rights/lgbt-youth/betsy-devos-deniestrans-students-basic-rights.
- 224 American Association of University Women, "Know Your Rights at Work: Sexual Harassment FAQ: Title VII and the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission Process," available at https://www.aauw.org/what-we-do/legalresources/know-your-rights-at-work/workplace-sexualharassment/faq-title-vii-and-the-equal-employmentopportunity-commission-process/ (last accessed October
- 225 Feldblum and Lipnic, "Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace."
- 226 Macy v. Department of Justice, EEOC Appeal No. 0120120821, 2012 WL 1435995 (April 20, 2012), available at https://www.eeoc.gov/decisions/0120120821%20 Macy%20v%20DOJ%20ATF.txt; Baldwin v. Department of Transportation, EEOC Appeal No. 0120133080 (July 15, 2015), available at https://www.eeoc.gov/decisions/0120133080.pdf; Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "What You Should Know About EEOC and the Enforcement Protections for LGBT Workers."
- 227 Alexander J.S. Colvin, "The growing use of mandatory arbitration: Access to courts is now barred for more than 60 million American workers" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2018), available at https://www.epi.org/publication/the-growing-use-of-mandatory-arbitration-accessto-the-courts-is-now-barred-for-more-than-60-millionamerican-workers/.
- 228 Vance v. Ball State University, 570 U.S. 9 (June 24, 2013), available at https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/ us/570/11-556/.
- 229 University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center v. Nassar, 484 U.S. (July 26, 2013), available at https://www.scotusblog.com/case-files/cases/university-of-texas-southwestern-medical-center-v-nassar/.
- 230 Meritor Savings Bank v. Vinson, 477 U.S. 57 (June 19, 1986), available at https://www.oyez.org/cases/1985/84-1979.
- 231 The Restaurant Opportunities Centers United and Forward Together, "The Glass Floor."
- 232 Madeline Joung, "Domestic Workers Aren't Protected by Anti-Discrimination Law. This New Bill Would Change That," Time, July 15, 2019, available at https://time.com/5626156/ domestic-workers-anti-discrimination-law-ndwa/.
- 233 Congressional Accountability Act of 1995 Reform Act, S. 3749, 115th Cong., 2nd sess. (December 21, 2018), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/ senate-bill/3749?overview=closed.

- 234 National Organization for Women, "The EMPOWER Act Will End the Culture of Silence Around Sexual Harassment," Press release, March 5, 2019, available at https://now.org/ media-center/press-release/the-empower-act-will-endthe-culture-of-silence-around-sexual-harassment/.
- 235 Bryce Covert, "The Tipped Minimum Wage is Fueling Sexual Harassment in Restaurants," Rewire. News, February 13, 2018, available at https://rewire.news/article/2018/02/13/ tipped-minimum-wage-fueling-sexual-harassmentrestaurants/; Vania Leveille and Lenora M. Lapidus, "The BE HEARD Act Will Overhaul Workplace Harassment Laws," American Civil Liberties Union, April 10, 2019, available at https://www.aclu.org/blog/womens-rights/womensrights-workplace/be-heard-act-will-overhaul-workplaceharassment-laws.
- 236 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Questions and Answers: The Application of Title VII and the ADA to Applicants or Employees Who Experience Domestic or Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, or Stalking," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/publications/qa_domestic_ violence.cfm (last accessed October 2019); Victim Rights Law Center, "What about school?" available at https:// www.victimrights.org/what-about-school (last accessed October 2019); FindLaw, "Civil Rights of Institutionalized Persons," available at https://civilrights.findlaw.com/ other-constitutional-rights/civil-rights-of-institutionalizedpersons.html (last accessed October 2019).
- 237 Cheryl Guidry Tyiska, "Working with Victims of Crime with Disabilities," U.S. Office for Victims of Crime, available at $https://www.ncjrs.gov/ovc_archives/factsheets/disable.\\$ htm (last accessed October 2019).
- 238 Nora Ellmann, "Immigration Detention is Dangerous For Women's Health and Rights" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2019/10/21/475997/immigration-detentiondangerous-womens-health-rights/.
- 239 Rooney, Durso, and Gruberg, "Discrimination Against Transgender Women Seeking Access to Homeless Shelters."

- 240 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, "Victims of Criminal Activity: U Nonimmigrant Status," available at https://www.uscis.gov/humanitarian/victims-humantrafficking-other-crimes/victims-criminal-activity-u-nonimmigrant-status/victims-criminal-activity-u-nonimmigrantstatus (last accessed October 2019); Human Rights Watch, "Immigrant Crime Fighters: How the U Visa Program Makes US Communities Safer" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/07/03/immigrantcrime-fighters/how-u-visa-program-makes-us-communities-safer
- 241 Center for American Progress, "Disarm All Domestic Abusers."
- 242 Chelsea Parsons, "Stalking as a Risk Factor for Future Gun Violence" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/guns-crime/reports/2018/07/31/453616/stalkingrisk-factor-future-gun-violence/.
- 243 U.S. National Council on Disability, "Not on the Radar."
- 244 American Bar Association, "The Commission on Domestic and Sexual Violence," available at https://www.americanbar.org/groups/domestic_violence/ (last accessed October 2019); New York City Mayor's Office to End Domestic and Gender-Based Violence, "About ENDGBV," available at https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ocdv/about/about-endgbv. page (last accessed October 2019).
- 245 Girls for Gender Equity, "20 States by 2020," available at https://www.ggenyc.org/20statesby2020/ (last accessed October 2019); Andrea Johnson, Kathryn Menefee, and Ramya Sekaran, "Progress in Advancing MeToo Workplace Reforms in #20StatesBy2020" (Washington: National Women's Law Center, 2019), available at https:// nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/wp-content/ uploads/2019/07/20-States-By-2020-report.pdf.
- 246 Girls for Gender Equity, "20 States by 2020."

Our Mission

The Center for American
Progress is an independent,
nonpartisan policy institute
that is dedicated to improving
the lives of all Americans,
through bold, progressive
ideas, as well as strong
leadership and concerted
action. Our aim is not just to
change the conversation, but
to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

Center for American Progress